LIECHTENSTEIN INITIATIVE

# What is the Role of Financial Sanctions in Tackling Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking?

Erica Moret, IHEID

HKY Y

### Dr Erica Moret

Acknowledgements: The author gratefully acknowledges the time and support of all anonymous interviewees - including from the United Nations (UN), the United States (US), United Kingdom (UK) and Canadian Governments, the European Union (EU), as well as representatives from the banking sector. She also thanks a number of experts who provided useful guidance that helped inform the direction of the report, including Hans-Jakob Schindler, Judith Vorrath, Francesco Giumelli, Miriam Wilhelm, Thomas Biersteker, Sasha Erskine - and other Royal United Services Institute (RUSI) experts working on sanctions and transnational organized crime - Alex Zerden, Jason Bartlett as well as former and serving experts on UN Sanctions Panels. This study does not necessarily reflect the views or position of United Nations University Centre for Policy Research (UNU-CPR) or the governments who funded the study and responsibility for errors rests with the author.

**About the author:** Dr Erica Moret is a Senior Researcher at the Global Governance Centre and the Geneva Centre of Humanitarian Studies, Graduate Institute of International and Development Affairs (IHEID), Geneva. She is also a Visiting Lecturer at Sciences-Po's Paris School of International Affairs (PSIA) and a Coordinator of the Geneva International Sanctions Network (GISN). She holds a Doctorate from the University of Oxford and is also a graduate of France' École Nationale d'Administration (ENA). She is the Associate Editor of the *Journal of Global Security Studies*. Alongside academic research, she serves as an independent expert to the UN, the EU, and NGOs on subjects relating to sanctions, financial sector de-risking, remittances, and humanitarian concerns. She has provided advice and evidence on sanctions to the Biden Administration, Global Affairs Canada and both UK Houses of Parliament. She was a Coordinator of the Swiss-EU "Compliance Dialogue on Syria-Related Humanitarian Payments" until 2020 and is current project lead on a Swiss Network of International Studies (SNIS)-funded study: *When Money Can't Buy Food and Medicine: Banking Challenges in the International Trade of Vital Goods and their Humanitarian Impacts in Sanctioned Jurisdictions*.



ISBN: 978-92-808-6565-3 © United Nations University, 2022.

All content (text, visualizations, graphics), except where otherwise specified or attributed, is published under a Creative Commons Attribution- Noncommercial-Share Alike IGO license (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO). Using, re-posting and citing this content is allowed without prior permission.

## CONTENTS

- 3 Glossary
- 4 Executive Summary
- 9 Introduction

Methods and Outline

#### 12 Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

Multilateral vs Autonomous/Unilateral Sanctions Different Types of Sanctions Sanctions Impacts and Effectiveness Targeted Sanctions Addressing Illicit Financial Flows: Lessons Learned Sanctions and Unintended Consequences

#### 18 Mapping the Use of Targeted Sanctions to Address Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

#### 18 UNITED NATIONS

UN Security Council Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and HumanTrafficking International Labour Organization Sanctions to Tackle Forced Labour

#### 22 UNITED STATES

US Legislation on Modern Slavery US Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

#### 27 EUROPEAN UNION

EU Legislation on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking EU Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

#### 30 UNITED KINGDOM

UK Legislation on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking UK Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

#### 33 CANADA

Canadian Legislation on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking Canadian Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

#### 35 AUSTRALIA (AND OTHER STATES)

Australian Legislation on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking Australian Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking A Note on Likely Future Use by Other States, Including Japan, South Korea, and New Zealand

#### 36 Challenges in Current Use of Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

- 41 Recommendations
- 43 References

## **Executive Summary**

No country in the world is immune to the devastating impacts of modern slavery and human trafficking. Representing one of the world's most profitable criminal enterprises, it generates some USD 150 billion per year.<sup>1</sup> Addressing the financial angle of these gross human rights abuses is recognized as an essential approach in tackling the problem. The engagement of the financial sector, alongside the use of several financial-related policy instruments, play a vital role. This includes measures to counter money laundering and the financing of terrorism.<sup>2</sup>

To date, the UN has only used targeted sanctions in a limited number of cases in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking. Going a step further, a number of other actors, including the US, EU, UK, Canada, and Australia, have employed their own autonomous (or unilateral) sanctions to tackle the global challenge, or have started to develop legal frameworks to allow for their eventual employment. These are measures that either supplement multilateral – UN – sanctions, or are imposed entirely separately.

However, the use of these types of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking is not yet widespread or particularly hard-hitting. When used, they are largely limited to asset freezes and travel bans. Some do not reference modern slavery and human trafficking outright, but instead address the problem under broader umbrella terms such as human rights or conflict resolution. Furthermore, such measures do not yet involve some of the more sophisticated financial sanctions that have been developed elsewhere in recent years. Clear policy communication is also lacking on the overarching strategies underlying the current use of some sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking. It is also not yet clear whether these sanctions are intended to seriously disrupt trafficking networks, rather than occupying less ambitious, more symbolic functions such as "naming and shaming." There are also major gaps regarding enforcement, political will, capacity, and engagement across sectors.

This report, commissioned by the Finance Against Slavery and Trafficking (FAST) initiative at United Nations University Centre for Policy Research (UNU-CPR), is based on 18 anonymized semi-structured interviews with officials from the UN, US, EU, UK, and Canada, financial institution representatives and experts on sanctions, modern slavery and human trafficking, transnational organized crime, supply chains, and corporate governance. These interviews were conducted between 15 December 2021 and 4 March 2022. This study is also based on desk research, including on existing sanctions regimes, relevant legislation and academic/policy studies. Finally, it benefited from consultations with 12 academic, think tank and financial sector experts.

## Key findings are as follows:

- UN sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking: Currently, sanctions are not used with any great frequency to address modern slavery and human trafficking by the UN. It employs a handful of listings relating to modern slavery and human trafficking under a variety of different mechanisms and listing criteria. This includes a small number of cases in sub-Saharan Africa as well as those under the UN's counter-terrorism sanctions regime. In each case, only certain aspects of modern slavery and human trafficking are mentioned, e.g. recruitment and use of child soldiers, and only sometimes as the actual reason for designation, often under broader umbrella terms. A key challenge relates to enforcement and support from governments and law enforcement agencies in host countries. The UN's rationale for using sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking is poorly communicated at present. The wording in many United Nations Security Council resolutions allow for greater use of modern slavery and related listings, but would likely be limited by political appetite. Furthermore, they are only likely be used under existing sanctions regimes, limiting geographical coverage to cases in some parts of Africa under country-based regimes, in some parts of the Middle East, Africa and Central Asia under the counter-terrorism sanctions regimes, and in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) under the non-proliferation regime. They are also likely to only be used in contexts that can be linked to the core aims of the UN Security Council, particularly relating to peace and security. For example, in cases where modern slavery and human trafficking's financial proceeds are fuelling a conflict or acting as a spoiler in conflict resolution or efforts to sustain peace. Prior experience suggests that autonomous sanctions adopted by the US, EU, and others could have scope to spur further UN action in this realm and/or to supplement existing measures. The International Labour Organization (ILO) has also used its own sanctions on occasion to tackle the problem, though its future use of such measures does not look likely to grow.
- US sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking: Outside the UN context, the use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking is most widespread in the US, sometimes used to supplement UN sanctions but more commonly imposed completely unilaterally in close collaboration with other autonomous sanctions regimes. The US is unique in that it has made long-standing use of sanctions that focus on transnational organized crime, corruption, and narcotics trafficking, particularly in Latin America. It is also able to enforce sanctions more assertively than other autonomous sanctioning actors. This is important in the context of modern slavery and human trafficking, where close engagement with law enforcement agencies is deemed vital. Like in the UN context, current listings are spread across a mixture of country-based and thematic sanctions regimes. They also include examples where targets are listed under broader umbrella terms rather than directly in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking activities. Its current coverage of targets under sanctions is far broader than that of the UN and other actors, spanning across the globe. The US also makes use of other related tools, such as import restrictions and non-humanitarian/non-trade funding conditionality, which can be considered de facto sanctions. The US cites tackling modern slavery and human trafficking as a national security priority. However, it does not yet communicate a concerted sanctions strategy to address the problem across the full range of sanctions regimes. The US' future use of sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking is likely to be concentrated under the thematic human rights and transnational organized crime sanctions regimes.<sup>3</sup>
- Other autonomous sanctions regimes to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking: The
  use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking in an autonomous capacity is not yet
  widespread but is starting to grow to varying degrees, among some of the other major sanctioning actors
  on the world stage, namely the EU, UK, Canada, and Australia. A small number of listings have been
  employed by these actors to date. This is done largely through their newly created thematic human
  rights sanctions regimes, with further scope for inclusion in the recently formed corruption sanctions
  regimes of the UK, Canada, and Australia. The EU is also exploring the introduction of mandatory human

rights and environmental due diligence legislation on firms, which – if approved, in time – could lead to improved collaboration with European financial institutions in tackling modern slavery and human trafficking. Discussions are also underway regarding the use of an EU import ban on goods produced by forced labour. As is the case with sanctions practice elsewhere, these actors will likely take their cue from the US when adopting measures against new sanctions targets.

- Coordinated action: Sanctions scholarship shows that a coordinated approach across various sanctioning actors can improve their effectiveness and help close gaps that could allow for new modern slavery and human trafficking networks to spring up (diversion). *Ad hoc* collaboration on autonomous sanctions is the norm across many sanctions regimes, including the US, EU, UK, Canada, Australia, and Japan, yet no formal mechanisms exist to allow for more systematic joint planning, monitoring, or assessment across all sanctions regimes. A more strategic and joined-up approach sovereignty concerns notwithstanding could help to maximize their ability to seriously disrupt networks, while minimizing unintended consequences. This could include the use of existing sanctions regimes in many cases, including those on countries or on thematic grounds. Consideration could also be given as to whether any other regional organizations could be encouraged to employ sanctions against their own members in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking considering their use of sanctions in other contexts, for example, the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), the Africa Union or the League of Arab States. In light of the rise of autonomous sanctions around the world, a greater number of other countries might also be persuaded to join forces in implementing similar measures through recently approved legislative frameworks.
- New thematic sanctions regimes?: The creation of new thematic sanctions regimes focusing explicitly
  on modern slavery and human trafficking is not to be ruled out and could represent a powerful signalling
  tool, particularly if various sanctioning powers work in unison. However, there seems to be no appetite
  to do so at the UN. Instead, the most likely scenario for the time being would be to make use of existing
  criteria under country and thematic regimes to tackle various (but not necessarily all) aspects of modern
  slavery and human trafficking.
- Mitigating unintended consequences and avoiding a de-risking vicious circle: As in many sanctions regimes, consideration should be given to how to avoid some of the most commonly observed unintended consequences. This includes risks of legal challenges (requiring careful collection of evidence); risks of increasing or displacing corrupt and criminal practices; costs to domestic firms; risks of retaliation from State actors, such as counter sanctions and other countermeasures, cyberattacks, and military escalation; breakdown in diplomatic relations; impacts on global financial markets, and so on. Adding additional compliance requirements and risks of penalties to an already complex regulatory environment could also lead to overcompliance and de-risking. Perhaps the greatest risk, therefore, is that a vicious circle could ensue where financial institutions withdraw their services from certain countries in light of increased compliance requirements -"de-risking" - leading to financial exclusion, which in turn has been shown to fuel modern slavery and human trafficking. As raised by the World Bank in its 2021 report on financial institutions,<sup>4</sup> a risk-based approach is thus needed regarding sanctions to ensure that adequate mitigation measures are in place to avoid exacerbating financial exclusion and, in turn, modern slavery and human trafficking. Many financial institutions already face resourcing strains in adhering to existing sanctions and wider anti-money laundering and countering the financing of terrorism (AML/CFT) requirements. This could be mitigated, in part, through close multi-stakeholder dialogue to help inform the planning of new sanctions, and related due diligence requirements, as well as providing guidance and support to reduce de-risking pressures. It could also be aided through the use of financial technology (FinTech) tools to assist these firms in playing a greater role in identifying targets for sanctions enforcement and implementing sanctions measures. It could also be assisted through

donor support, such as financial assistance to help cover the administrative costs required for enhanced due diligence and know your customer (KYC) processes. Another area that merits consideration is the impacts of other sanctions regimes on increasing the prevalence of, or vulnerability to, modern slavery and human trafficking.

• Key gaps: Several important gaps and challenges exist in the current approach that would need to be addressed collectively in order for a more sophisticated and strategic approach in using sanctions more regularly to address modern slavery and human trafficking. A first step is to systematically assess the impacts and effectiveness of existing measures in place, something that would benefit greatly from support from the sanctioning actors involved, considering the opaque terminology and unclear listing criteria in some instances. A second key area relates to more effective enforcement, including better collaboration with host governments and engagement with law enforcement agencies (not the norm in most existing sanctions regimes). A better understanding is also required regarding optimal combination with other policy tools, for example referrals to legal tribunals, mediation, policing, border force controls, and trade agreements. Close engagement with academia, think tanks, and survivor organizations would also be beneficial in identifying modern slavery and human trafficking networks activities and financial flows, including with regards to questions of supply and demand.

## Key recommendations:

To optimize the effectiveness of sanctions in tackling the financial angle of modern slavery and human trafficking and to assist in restricting illicit financial flows, and ultimately trafficking networks, some of the following steps could be considered by the international community:

- Conduct further research to inform sanctions implementation on modern slavery and human trafficking:
  - Develop a methodology and conduct research to assess the impacts and effectiveness of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions used to date to capture all types of measures, including those listed under broader umbrella terms. This could include an assessment of how overlapping sanctions regimes against similar targets may be having an impact.
  - Execute a detailed mapping exercise, with the option for its inclusion in a regularly updated database available online, to capture all types of sanctions engaged in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking, including those with no mention of relevant terms but relating to known perpetrators. This could be linked to other existing sanctions databases, such as the UN Sanctions App<sup>5</sup> and other similar platforms regarding the US, EU, UK, Canadian, and Australian measures alongside any new actors that start using sanctions to address these challenges.
  - Carry out in-depth consultations with US officials, former and serving, on the use of sanctions to address transnational organized crime in the Americas, such as in relation to drug trafficking, to generate detailed guidance and capture lessons learned.
  - Investigate challenges surrounding implementation and enforcement with regards to closer collaboration with governments and law enforcement agencies around the world and use of available tech-based innovations.
  - Identify and commission new research that should be accessible to the policy community, useful to financial institutions and serve as inspiration for further research by universities and research institutions.

#### • Establishment of:

- A platform that serves as a repository on relevant publications, projects, initiatives, and other resources specifically on sanctions relating to modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A multi-stakeholder forum/dialogue to include the UN, governments, financial institutions, survivor groups, and "tech-for-good"/financial technology specialists. This would have a focus on sectoral consultations, sharing of best practice, building of trust, awareness raising, capacity-building, and identification of action on mitigating de-risking as well as development of new tech platforms. Outputs could include a series of resources and network to aid policymakers and financial institutions developing and enforcing new sanctioning strategies to address the problem.
- A research network, to include those already leading on important aspects relevant to modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions, such as measures to address transnational organized crime.
- An expert working group or commission, composed of experienced former or serving practitioners and experts, able to advise on the direction of research and policy engagement.

#### • Design and coordination of:

- A training course, including options for e-learning workshops, to be made available to relevant stakeholders on sanctions relating to modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A "tech-sprint" to identify existing technology that could assist with the more effective use of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions, and avoidance of unintended consequences of de-risking. This could include the creation of new products should appropriate innovations not be found that are able to meet existing needs.
- A communications strategy to focus on awareness-raising and capacity-building.

#### • Production of:

- A blueprint on effective and ethical use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions "checklist" to equip policymakers in the adoption of new measures.
- A series of detailed recommendations for policymakers and the private sector to assist in the effective planning, adoption, and implementation of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions.

## Introduction

Modern slavery and human trafficking are among the world's leading criminal enterprises, impacting almost every country on earth. An estimated 40 million people find themselves under conditions of modern slavery worldwide,<sup>6</sup> with approximately 21 million people trapped in forced labour,<sup>7</sup> including in forced sexual exploitation, with children making up over 25 per cent of this figure.<sup>8</sup> This is despite the fact that the prohibition of slavery represents one of the strongest norms in international law.<sup>9</sup>

Modern slavery and human trafficking levels are expected to have risen in recent years, in light of the global COVID-19 pandemic,<sup>10</sup> increased poverty levels,<sup>11</sup> climate change,<sup>12</sup> and a rise in conflict and fragility worldwide.<sup>13</sup> Child labour recently rose for the first time in two decades, especially in countries in the Global South, with 9 million additional children worldwide now at risk of exploitation through child labour.<sup>14</sup>

Human trafficking is defined by the UN as the: "recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of people through force, fraud or deception, with the aim of exploiting them for profit."<sup>15</sup> It can include enslavement, forced labour, sex trafficking, and the recruitment and use of child soldiers.<sup>16</sup> Modern slavery is not defined in law, but according to the UN, "it refers to situations of exploitation that a person cannot refuse or leave because of threats, violence, coercion, deception, and/or abuse of power."<sup>17</sup> It is generally used as an catch-all term that covers areas such as traditional (chattel) slavery, forced labour, debt bondage, forced marriage, serfdom, human trafficking, sexual slavery, the sale of children and the worst forms of child labour,<sup>18</sup> commercial sexual exploitation of children, and other forms of slavery.<sup>19</sup> Modern slavery and human trafficking is both a criminal and human rights concern.

Human trafficking disproportionately impacts some of the most vulnerable members of society. It fuels, and is fuelled by, financial exclusion, poverty, and systemic inequality. It also corrodes community health and safety, compromises the security of borders and transportation networks, increases corrupt practices, and weakens the rule of law. The situation has been exacerbated through globalization, whereby transnational organized crime networks have been able to proliferate and strengthen, alongside rapid developments in trade, technology, and transportation. In more recent times, the COVID-19 pandemic is also understood to have exacerbated the problem, leading to heightened economic insecurity and vulnerability to modern slavery and human trafficking.<sup>20</sup> However, implementation challenges represent a major concern. A 2019 Walk Free study, that provides an independent assessment of the approaches used by 183 governments in addressing modern slavery, concludes that only around 50 per cent of countries have shown progress in tackling modern slavery across several areas. Only 31 countries have ratified the ILO's Forced Labour Protocol (2014), while 96 countries have not yet criminalized forced labour and 133 have not yet criminalized forced marriage.<sup>21</sup>

Furthermore, despite its illegality under multiple legislative frameworks, modern slavery and human trafficking is a major global generator of illicit funds. The ILO has shown that over USD 150 billion per year of worldwide profits is generated by human traffickers,<sup>22</sup> second only to the trade in drugs and counterfeit goods. Vast financial proceeds from such crimes are laundered through the global financial system, yet innovative criminal techniques to avoid detection have often allowed groups to continue their activities unchecked. Addressing the financial angle of modern slavery and human trafficking is thus recognized as an essential approach in tackling this global and complex challenge. Commitment and support from the financial sector, alongside the use of a series of financial-related policy tools by international organizations, regional bodies, and governments, is considered vital in tackling this problem.

AML/CFT laws have been used with increasing frequency over recent years to address modern slavery and human trafficking. While such approaches are understood to have improved over time, particularly regarding collaboration with the financial sector on modern slavery and human trafficking-related compliance, these measures continue to be beset by several challenges. This includes weak enforcement, low prosecution rates, insufficient legal frameworks, and difficulties identifying victims.<sup>23</sup>

Targeted sanctions are also thought to have potential for playing a useful role in disrupting illicit criminal networks engaging in, or facilitating, modern slavery and human trafficking.<sup>24</sup> However, their use to tackle the challenge is not yet widespread. Sanctions have been used in only a handful of occasions by the UN to address modern slavery and human trafficking-related matters outright. The EU, UK, Canada, and Australia have used sanctions infrequently to address the problem, yet they have new or developing legal frameworks that may allow for greater use in the future. To date, the US is the most active user of sanctions to tackle a range of modern slavery and human trafficking-related challenges, assisted through its long history of using sanctions to tackle transnational organized crime.

To date, none of these sanctioning actors have used some of the more hard-hitting or sophisticated financial sector sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking, however, most frequently using asset freezes on individuals and entities (companies, terrorist organizations, etc.) and travel bans on individuals. Similarly, none have yet communicated a clear vision on how sanctions have been or could be used to address this global challenge in any obvious way. This is echoed in the academic and policy literature – studies focusing on the role of sanctions in tackling modern slavery and human trafficking are extremely scarce.

This study seeks to fill this knowledge gap in understanding the role that sanctions – particularly those that can help disrupt financial flows linked to modern slavery and human trafficking – might play in global, regional, and national efforts to tackle these crimes. It also aims to serve as a first step in charting the heterogenous ways in which sanctions have been used in recent years in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking by key multilateral and autonomous or unilateral sanctioning powers. The aim of this report is to serve as a pilot for a more comprehensive mapping exercise, in time, of the full spectrum sanctions used to date, including in relation to their impacts, effectiveness, and implementation challenges. Currently, a major challenge is that technical policy knowledge is lacking on how these ever-popular instruments of foreign and security policy could be used to best address modern slavery and human trafficking and how some of the key challenges surrounding their use could be mitigated.

## **Methods and Outline**

This study was commissioned by FAST, a multi-stakeholder initiative based at UNU-CPR that works to mobilize the financial sector against modern slavery and human trafficking. It benefits from financial support from the Governments of Australia, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and Norway, as well as a number of private sector and philanthropic donors. Research for this report was carried out between 15 December 2021 and 4 March 2022. It is based on a combination of primary research, entailing semi-structured, anonymized interviews with officials at the UN, EU, US, UK, and elsewhere (n=18) and secondary desk research including on the UN, US, EU, UK, and other sanctions frameworks and legal documents. It also benefited from a series of online consultations with experts from academia, think tanks, and other sectors, in particular the financial sector (n=12).

The report addresses the gaps in current understanding on the greater role that targeted sanctions could play to address modern slavery and human trafficking. A particular focus is on financial sanctions that might be capable of tackling financial dimensions of modern slavery and human trafficking criminal networks and practices. It starts with a brief description of sanctions in general terms and outlines how these coercive tools can be relevant in tackling a range of traditional and emerging global challenges. It provides an overview of different forms of sanctions imposition, including those of a multilateral and autonomous nature. It outlines differences between country-based and thematic (or horizontal) sanctions regimes and describes their relevance to modern slavery and human trafficking. The report describes different types of sanctions (such as asset freezes and travel bans) and it outlines how they may play a role in tackling modern slavery and human traffickers from accessing vital resources, including funds and access to banking services.

The report also draws on sanctions scholarship to highlight lessons on the impacts and effectiveness of sanctions. It then proceeds in outlining steps taken by individual governments, international organizations, and regional organizations in terms of relevant legislations and sanctions adoption. After discussing the significance of each approach, the report concludes by outlining a range of challenges and opportunities relating to the future use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking. It ends with a series of recommendations regarding next steps to allow for the generation of detailed policy and financial sector recommendations ; a blueprint for future modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions use, and a checklist to allow stakeholders to support and implement the measures effectively and with minimal unintended consequences.

## Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

Sanctions represent an increasingly favoured policy instrument the world over to address a growing range of international challenges.<sup>25</sup> The theory holds that they can be applied in ways that can be less costly and damaging compared to military action and they can be used as a useful alternative or complement to wider diplomatic efforts and other policy tools like mediation, peacekeeping, dialogue, law enforcement, referrals to legal tribunals, or covert action.<sup>26</sup> The strategic use of sanctions can serve as a useful tool of leverage in some contexts and a tried and tested way of showing solidarity with allies. Some, like the US, use sanctions as a means to demonstrate leadership in the global arena.<sup>27</sup> Expertise on the most effective ways to apply them, and how best to avoid negative unintended consequences, has strengthened over recent decades despite significant methodological challenges in demonstrating causation over correlation.<sup>28</sup>

## **Multilateral vs Autonomous/Unilateral Sanctions**

There are three main types of sanctions design. First are those of a multilateral nature, adopted through UN resolutions, to which all Member States must adhere under Chapter VII of the UN Charter (examples in sub-Saharan Africa are particularly prevalent in this category). Second are sanctions adopted autonomously or unilaterally that supplement UN measures, such as those on DPRK. Third are those imposed entirely independently of UN action, usually due to lack of agreement at the UN Security Council, such as those on Syria, Venezuela, Russia and with regards to cyberattacks, chemical weapons, and some human rights abuses. This final category is referred to hereafter as "autonomous sanctions" though are referred to elsewhere as "unilateral sanctions" or "unilateral coercive measures."

Used to tackle a broad range of security threats and breaches of international norms, the UN has used sanctions for a growing number of objectives in past decades, though recent uptake appears to have stabilized. In parallel, a steadily increasing number of States and regional organizations – spanning advanced economies, emerging powers, and lower/middle income countries – are employing autonomous sanctions in an increasing variety of contexts, for a growing number of objectives and against a mounting range of targets.<sup>29</sup>

The US is the most prolific global user of autonomous sanctions by a considerable degree, followed by the EU.<sup>30</sup> Other advanced economies tend to align or coordinate to varying degrees with the US and EU sanctions. These include the UK (post-Brexit),<sup>31</sup> Canada, Australia, Japan, New Zealand, and South Korea as well as non-EU European countries such as Norway,<sup>32</sup> Liechtenstein, and Switzerland.<sup>33</sup> Other regional organizations, such as the African Union and the League of Arab States, also make use of autonomous sanctions against their own members.<sup>34</sup> A mounting number of individual States in Asia, the Middle East, and Latin America are also starting to use their own unilateral sanctions measures, though their use remains highly limited and centred more on domestic concerns as opposed to the support of international norms.<sup>35</sup>

Of particular note is the relatively frequent use of sanctions, often by other names, or countermeasures by States that have traditionally opposed the use of autonomous sanctions, particularly China<sup>36</sup> and Russia.<sup>37</sup> Also worthy of note is that the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, China's highest legislature, adopted multiple laws in 2021 allowing it to employ autonomous sanctions overtly to impose countermeasures against actors, for example, on the US and EU for sanctioning Chinese targets and to block the extraterritoriality of US secondary sanctions in seeking to prevent them from taking effect in China.<sup>38</sup> To date, research suggests that only the UN, the EU, and a small number of advanced economies have made use of sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking in any obvious way.

In general terms, UN sanctions largely relate threats to global peace and security, especially in relation to violent inter- and intra-State conflicts, counter-terrorism, and nuclear non-proliferation.<sup>39</sup> In contrast, the US, EU, and allies cover a far broader panoply of objectives, such as the promotion of democracy, human rights, and good governance,<sup>40</sup> with recent additions covering cyber and chemical weapons attacks.<sup>41</sup> These so-called thematic sanctions allow for listings that are not imposed in country-specific regimes. In theory, this allows actors like the US and EU to use targeted sanctions against individuals or entities in countries that might otherwise be too politically sensitive or economically damaging to sanction directly, such as on individuals in Saudi Arabia or Israel, or where there is a preference to address different illegal acts through different sanctions regimes, such as in the case of Russia with regard to its actions in Ukraine versus its use of chemical weapons on UK soil.

Going a step further, the US' sanctions portfolio also includes a focus on areas such as corruption, drug trafficking, the illicit use of crypto-currencies, and the behaviour of telecommunications firms. The use of multilateral and fully autonomous sanctions also vary geographically. While the UN's sanctions are mainly concentrated on African conflicts, except for non-proliferation sanctions and some counter-terrorism measures, EU and UK sanctions are more evenly dispersed across Africa, Asia, and the Middle East, with a particular focus on the European neighbourhood.<sup>42</sup> US sanctions share a similar geographical spread to those of the EU and UK, with the notable addition of a widespread presence in Latin America and the Caribbean. Other actors, such as Canada and Australia, share closer sanctioning patterns to the EU and UK than the US, with several exceptions.

As a consequence of the global proliferation of sanctions practice, many of the world's sanctions regimes now represent a complicated web of overlapping measures whose collective impacts remain poorly understood and whose legal underpinnings are under growing scrutiny. This is exacerbated by the fact that any joint coordination on areas such as planning, monitoring, enforcement, and lifting between overlapping sanctions regimes remains somewhat informal and *ad hoc* in nature, with some recent exceptions such as the establishment of a US-EU-UK-Canada task force on Russian asset freeze in early March 2022). The lack of a more formalized mechanism to manage and apply best practice to these processes in a systematic manner has been shown to hinder any kind of comprehensive assessment on the collective impacts or efficacy of these multilayered/overlapping sanctions regimes, something that has represented one of several shortcomings in the current approach.

## **Different Types of Sanctions**

There are various types of sanctions that can be employed by the UN and other international organizations, regional organizations, and countries around the world. Many contemporary sanctions – both multilateral and unilateral – are targeted in nature, as opposed to comprehensive sanctions that place an embargo on an entire country. The most used types of sanctions are asset freezes, travel bans, and arms restrictions. Other types of targeted sanctions include restrictions on certain services or goods like oil, gold, gems, and technology; other travel restrictions like visa and travel controls, air traffic controls, diplomatic bans, and; other financial/banking sanctions, such as restrictions on financial transactions and investments. Cultural and sporting restrictions were also used in the past, even though they are not commonly used nowadays. However, these are making a comeback in response to Russia's continued invasion of Ukraine in February 2022.

Primary sanctions are those that must be observed by persons (individuals and entities, including companies, groups, and governments) that are located in, or originate from, the jurisdiction of the sanctioning actor. They restrict certain forms of engagement with listed persons. In contrast, the US also makes use of the legally and politically controversial secondary sanctions. These have an extraterritorial reach, signifying that any legal person engaging in specific activities or transactions with a designated target may face a range of fines and other penalties. For its part, all other autonomous sanctions actors lack extraterritoriality. The EU's restrictive measures, their term for sanctions, differ from those of other regional organizations, however, in that the bloc imposes sanctions externally as part of its broader foreign policy.<sup>43</sup> While EU sanctions are only applicable in EU member States, EU companies and citizens are still bound by their reach, even when based outside the EU's territory.

## **Sanctions Impacts and Effectiveness**

Understanding the impacts that sanctions impart on any given target is complicated by the fact that they do not operate in a vacuum. Proving cause and effect, or measuring impacts and effectiveness, thus remains a major challenge. However, studies that attempt to do so,<sup>44</sup> have highlighted their versatility in fulfilling a number of objectives. First, they can *signal* displeasure at another's actions through, for example, "naming and shaming," stigmatization, or sending a powerful message to domestic audiences that *something* is being done. In doing so, they can serve as a warning to other would-be detractors from international norms. Second, they can seek to *constrain* a target's activities or access to vital resources like finances, arms, technology, internet platforms, and so forth, which can play a role in making it harder to carry out particular acts or crimes. Third, they can work to *coerce* a change in a target's behaviour or calculations.<sup>45</sup>

It is via these and other categories described in more depth below that a more nuanced understanding of their impacts may be ascertained. Earlier studies that have assessed the effectiveness of certain sanctions regimes, including those used by the UN, suggest that they are only modestly effective in meeting their stated policy aims.<sup>46</sup> These studies also suggest that their success rates depend on a wide range of factors, including how they are combined with other policy tools, integration of the target in world trade and finance, type of governance structure, and so on.

One recent study suggests decreasing returns in efficacy in cases where sanctions regimes exceed a certain threshold of measures.<sup>47</sup> The optimal combination appears to be one that targets key export commodities in a sanctioned economy (apart from oil) or a sizeable company that affect entire sectors of a targeted economy. Sanctions that are composed of only one measure, such as an asset freeze or travel ban, tend to fail in achieving related policy aims and those at the other end of the spectrum (fully comprehensive measures) also result in lower success rates.<sup>48</sup> A carefully combined package of sanctions of a more targeted nature is likely to be more effective over more crippling sectoral measures that cause serious long-term harm to a country's economy. Furthermore, the approach employed in any sanctions to shifting circumstances on the ground, including with regard to the easing of sanctions to reward good behaviour, the use of "carrots" and not just "sticks."

Studies on earlier sanctions regimes include some positive examples that could be drawn on in the modern slavery and human trafficking context, while further research is required to forge a more detailed understanding on their potential use. For example, UN financial sanctions that aimed to curb access to monetary and military resources of rebel groups are thought to have been useful in the cases of the former-Rhodesia, Liberia, Cambodia, and Angola.<sup>49</sup> Similarly, US counter-narcotics sanctions have been deemed successful in disrupting Mexican, Colombian, and Honduran drug trafficking organizations, through collaboration with US banks that were being used to launder the organizations' funds.<sup>50</sup> A recent study by the US think tank Center for a New American Security, uses rates of sanctions de-listings as a measure of success, noting: "[d]elistings under transnational crime–related sanctions authorities accounted for almost half of total U.S. sanctions delistings from 2009–2021, demonstrating the success of these programs in influencing behavioral change among sanctioned targets.<sup>751</sup>

## Targeted Sanctions Addressing Illicit Financial Flows: Lessons Learned

There is a widespread assumption among policymakers that the illicit finance angle of human trafficking must be addressed in order to effectively address modern slavery and human trafficking, based on the idea that profit represents a key motivation of traffickers.<sup>52</sup> A range of types of sanctions could be used to address the financial dimensions of modern slavery and human trafficking, not just sanctions of financial nature. Overall, they may seek to exert impacts in several different ways:

- 1. **Coerce** a change of behaviour among perpetrators of modern slavery and human trafficking through disrupting their ability to derive financial profits from such acts, including their ability to effectively launder money, through a combination of punitive, deterrent, and "naming and shaming" functions.
- 2. Constrain perpetrators' access to finances, including through hindered access to bank accounts, assets, and wider financial services in order to make acts of modern slavery and human trafficking more costly and complicated, and disrupt or close down activities. This should also include curtailed access to other vital resources through other types of sanctions, for example, those targeting access to technology, cyber platforms, arms, natural resources, and transportation depending on the target in question.
- 3. Signal to those carrying out modern slavery and human trafficking criminal acts, and other would-be perpetrators, that these actions will not pass without consequence. At the same time, send out a clear message to domestic audiences and stakeholders that a clear and concerted strategy is underway to tackle the problem, which can serve to bolster support from important stakeholder groups such as banks, remittance platforms, and other financial institutions.
- 4. Influence other governments, regional organizations, and international organizations to support sanctions enforcement against modern slavery and human trafficking, including closing gaps to avoid displacement to new jurisdictions or new financial institutions. Many autonomous sanctions result in action at the UN, steps to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking should be no different.

The use of sanctions to target illicit financial flows linked to criminal activities is a relatively new and rapidly evolving sphere. It differs somewhat from some of the more traditional sanctions regimes against States, or against other thematic areas such as human rights or cyberattacks, in that the violation of a law calls for a response from law enforcement agencies (police, border forces, courts of law) and close collaboration with them. In contrast, where a political figure is to be targeted, dialogue and diplomacy are part of the sanctioning strategy, which is less likely to be the case when transnational organized criminal groups are involved.

The US provides the richest set of examples of sanctions to tackle certain aspects of modern slavery and human trafficking. This is in light of its longstanding (20 plus years) experience using sanctions to address drug trafficking, corruption, and other forms of transnational organized crime. The use of such measures was recorded by the Center for a New American Security to have reached a peak under the Obama Presidency in terms of listings and de-listings, before declining under the Trump Presidency and rising again under the current Biden Administration.<sup>53</sup> Yet, as argued in a recent US congressional briefing,<sup>54</sup> very little is known about the efficacy of transnational organized crime sanctions to date. Nevertheless, this is the focus of an upcoming set of reports from a project at the UK think tank Royal United Services Institute (RUSI), focused on transnational organized crime and sanctions, among other areas.

Elsewhere, studies have highlighted that an advantage of sanctions over criminal prosecutions is that the former are easier to enact. Criminal cases against transnational organized criminal networks can be complicated, time-consuming, and costly. They entail a high evidential burden, with evidence needed to stand up in a court of law beyond reasonable doubt. In contrast, sanctions can be cheaper to impose, can be implemented quickly, and with a lower burden of proof, though the need for strong evidence has been highlighted in some sanctions regimes, such as regarding cyber and chemical weapons attacks.<sup>55</sup>

Furthermore, sanctions can be used to freeze assets in a matter of hours,<sup>56</sup> which can be useful in helping to avoid asset flight, and some analysts highlight the importance of this "surprise factor" in some sanctions regimes. While sanctions relating to modern slavery and human trafficking are currently limited to asset freezes and travel bans, meaning their current reach may be relatively limited in scope, their use should be considered as part of a broader toolkit that includes criminal prosecutions and other policy tools. The crossover between these different policy tools warrants further attention through scholarly and policy research.

Another lesson that can be drawn from other thematic sanctions regimes is their level of ambition. For example, should they be used to:

- Signal disapproval of a handful of individuals and entities involved (modest aims)?
- Deter certain individuals and entities from continued engagement of modern slavery and human trafficking, leading to some reduction in activities (*moderately ambitious aims*)?
- Close the broader modern slavery and human trafficking activity and related networks and prevent them from resurfacing elsewhere or in the future (*ambitious aims*)?
- Equally, should they only be imposed against non-State actors (individuals and entities) (*moderately ambitious*) or also States in countering State-sponsored modern slavery and human trafficking (*ambitious aims*)?

If a more ambitious strategy is to be employed or, ideally, a combination of all of the above, a keener focus on the wider illicit networks and interrelated flows of illicit funds (drugs, wildlife, arms, etc.) should be factored into the broader strategic planning, including in relation to likely impacts and unintended consequences across illicit supply chains, for example pushing activities to new areas, rather than halting them. Attention should also be paid to how sanctions will be combined with AML/CFT and other related instruments.

## **Sanctions and Unintended Consequences**

Sanctions can entail a range of unintended consequences. These can include a rise in criminality: the potential for stockpiling and siphoning of essential goods, development of sophisticated evasion techniques, and the strengthening of ties between ostracized countries or targets therein. They can also involve the development of domestic alternatives to sanctioned goods: tensions in relations with third countries, legal challenges, and the loss of commerce within the sender country. Emerging risks, such as the threat posed by disinformation campaigns about sanctions imposed and any negative unintended impacts, retaliatory cyberattacks, and counter sanctions (countermeasures) are also starting to gain prominence and are likely to represent significant challenges going forward.

There is also a mounting risk of financial sector de-risking in light of an increased risk of fines and the growing burden of compliance costs.<sup>57</sup> This refers to the growing reluctance documented among financial institutions in providing services to clients operating in certain higher-risk jurisdictions. Considering these increasingly stringent regulatory requirements, many have simply decided to sharply decrease, or even cease, any transactions with several sanctioned countries, leaving them financial excluded or "unbanked."<sup>58</sup> The problem also permeates the wider private sector, where firms have grown increasingly wary of providing goods or services to countries or groups deemed to pose high compliance risks.<sup>59</sup>

Overcompliance or self-regulation among humanitarian actors, described by some as the "chilling effect," has also led many NGOs working in areas such as humanitarian assistance, development, education, and public health to deliberately curtail their activities for fear of penalties or due to the unsustainable levels of bureaucracy. Cited barriers faced by NGOs linked to financial sector de-risking include delays to payments, freezing of accounts, increased operating costs, challenges providing adequate information, blocked deliveries, reduced operations, restrictive donor agreements, and difficulties paying staff on the ground, to name but a few.<sup>60</sup> As warned by the FAST initiative, financial sector actors should be: "careful about the unintended impacts of de-risking (terminating the relationship with a business partner in question to avoid

risk exposure) which can unintentionally increase modern slavery and human trafficking risks." All of these points are important when sanctions against modern slavery and human trafficking are being considered in light of the greater weight of responsibility that will be placed on the financial sector.

### Learning from Existing Initiatives on Financial Sector Engagement with Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

A number of existing initiatives work to improve the financial sector's ability to support the global fight against modern slavery and human trafficking. In the formulation of a more detailed modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions strategy across governments and international organizations, these types of projects could be consulted and serve as a basis for future work. Their expand remit could also be explored to include a focus on sanctions in addition to their existing coverage, where appropriate and feasible. Several such (nonexhaustive) examples are highlighted below:

**FATF:** The Paris-based Financial Action Task Force (FATF) is an intergovernmental standardssetting body, which formulates guidance and best practice on AML/CFT. FAFT has been playing an increasingly active role in the wider compliance field and its ratings on countries can have notable impacts on States' engagement with compliance practices. However, they have been linked to decreasing levels of financial inclusion among countries singled out for concern (grey and blacklistings). FATF has issued two guiding documents on human trafficking and related illicit financial flows.<sup>61</sup>

**OSCE:** The Office of the Special Representative and Co-ordinator for Combating Trafficking in Human Beings of the OSCE published a seminal report in 2019 that serves as a compendium of relevant resources and tools associated with the financial investigation of human trafficking.<sup>62</sup> It also outlines how they can be used by official bodies and financial sector institutions to improve the effectiveness of current practices.<sup>63</sup> Some of these could also be applicable in the forging of new sanctions regimes, or strengthening of existing sanctions enforcement measures relating to modern slavery and human trafficking.

**Egmont Group:** The Egmont Group is an intergovernmental platform designed to allow for the exchange of technical information related to AML/CFT.<sup>64</sup> It is made up of 166 Financial Intelligence Units (FIUs) from around the world,<sup>65</sup> which work with each country's financial sectors. The group's latest annual report does not mention sanctions, which is outside the remit of its focus, but provides a useful basis upon which a similar platform could be built on the role of sanctions in tackling modern slavery and human trafficking, for example, to include the sharing of latest research, best practice guides, training, webinars, and white papers.

**Economic Community of West African States** and African Union:66 The Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) adopted a Declaration and a Plan of Action against Trafficking in Persons (2002-2003) in December 2001, calling for its rapid signature and ratification. According to one report on African approaches in tackling modern slavery and human trafficking:67 "it detailed specific measures that included criminalization of trafficking in persons and the creation of an ECOWAS Coordination Unit to liaise with National Task Forces, protection and the support of victims, cooperation between border control agencies, awareness-raising, and data collection by ECOWAS countries. The then Organisation of African Union (OAU, now the African Union) adopted the African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child in 1990, which seeks to tackle child trafficking in the context of exploitation and adoption. The same report notes a lack of antitrafficking criminal laws in East Africa in particular.

**Other relevant initiatives:** Other projects worthy of note, in addition to the pioneering work of FAST, is the Canadian Financial Transactions and Reports Analysis Centre of Canada,<sup>68</sup> the Bali Process,<sup>69</sup> and RUSI's project on sanctions and transnational organized crime.

## Mapping the Use of Targeted Sanctions to Address Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

The following sections outlines some of the main ways that sanctions have been used to address modern slavery and human trafficking in the multilateral and unilateral contexts in recent years. It situates these findings in relation to key legislation, outlines their significance, and draws on anonymized interview material to discuss likely future developments.

## **United Nations**<sup>70</sup>

In recognition that no country in the world is free from modern slavery, Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) Target 8.7 aims to eradicate this gross abuse of human rights. Nevertheless, progress is considered to have been extremely slow, with governments not on track to eliminate modern slavery by 2030. The UN 2000 Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children<sup>71</sup> represents the world's main legal instrument designed to combat human trafficking (part of the UN Convention against Transnational Organized Crime or the Palermo Protocol).<sup>72</sup> As of September 2021, the protocol counted on 178 parties.<sup>73</sup> According to the UN Office on Drugs and Crime: "Countries that ratify this treaty must criminalize human trafficking and develop anti-trafficking laws in line with the Protocol's legal provisions."<sup>74</sup> The ILO Forced Labour Convention of 1930 is another key international treaty that addresses a form of modern slavery. Furthermore, the ILO 2014 Forced Labour Protocol is also an important, yet underused, mechanism allowing countries to address elements of human trafficking.<sup>75</sup> In addition, the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights require that businesses "avoid infringing on the human rights of others and should address adverse human rights impacts with which they are involved."<sup>76</sup>

#### UN SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

The UN has used sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking several times in recent years, albeit not with frequency. Furthermore, the link between sanctions and modern slavery and human trafficking is not communicated publicly by the UN Security Council in the form of a concerted UN sanctions strategy against the challenge. Their use in the UN context is largely limited to cases relating to the disruption of funds that fuel a conflict or serve as a spoiler of resolution on conflict.

- Libya (UN Security Council Resolutions 1970 [2011], 2174 [2014] and 2213 [2015]): The UN's first listings relating directly to human trafficking was in the Libya sanctions regime.<sup>77</sup> Six individuals, deemed to be leaders of trafficking networks, were listed on 7 June 2018 for "human trafficking and migrant smuggling." The core objectives of the broader sanctions regime related to the cessation of hostilities and peace enforcement, but the human trafficking listing was facilitated through additional criteria relating to human rights and protection of civilians. The fact that the proceeds from human trafficking activities were identified as a source of funding for armed conflict actors also paved the way to their inclusion. The decision by the UN Security Council committee was the result of coordinated efforts of a number of EU members States,<sup>78</sup> led by the Netherlands.<sup>79</sup>
- Mali (UN Security Council Resolution 2374 [2017]): No designations were made at the time of the adoption of the resolution in September 2017, but the criteria for designation included "recruiting child soldiers"<sup>80</sup> and "trafficking in persons and the smuggling of migrants."<sup>81</sup> Travel bans and asset freezes have been imposed on a number of individuals and entities since 18 December 2018, associated with the full set of purposes.
- Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) (UN Security Council Resolution 2098 [2013]): Over 20 individuals and entities, nearly all affiliated to non-State armed groups have been targeted in relation to the use of child soldiers in the DRC.<sup>82</sup>
- Central African Republic (CAR) (UN Security Council Resolution 2127 [2013]; UNSCR 2134 [2014]): The resolution refers to the recruitment and use of child soldiers and a small number of listings have been adopted in relation to these acts in CAR, spanning asset freezes, travel bans, and arms embargos.
- South Sudan (UN Security Council Resolution 2206 [2015]): A small number of individuals have been listed in relation to the use of child soldiers in South Sudan.
- UN Security Council counter-terrorism sanctions (1267): There is one listing and one entity on the 1267 list<sup>83</sup> for "participating in the financing, planning, facilitating, or perpetrating of acts or activities by, in conjunction with, under the name of, on behalf of, or in support of entities associated with ISIL (Da'esh) and Al-Qaida." They relate to "human trafficking" and "the abduction of girls," respectively.<sup>84</sup> Their listings (also relevant for other potential future similar listings) fall under broader listing criteria for the UN's 1267 sanctions regime linked to the wording "otherwise supporting," under which any act that is conducted for Al-Qaida or ISIL can serve as a listing criterion. The two listings are the following:
  - ISIL/AI-Qaida: Amir Muhammad Sa'id Abdal-Rahman al-Mawla for helping to "drive the abduction, slaughter, and trafficking of Yazidi religious minorities in northwest Iraq," among other crimes.
  - Boko Haram:<sup>85</sup> Boko Haram, or Islamic State West Africa Province (ISWAP), an entity associated with ISIL/Al-Qaida, was listed on 23 February 2020.<sup>86</sup> While not the actual reason given for the designation, the ISIL (Da'esh) and Al-Qaida Sanctions Committee noted: "In February 2018, the group abducted 110 schoolgirls in Nigeria and in March kidnapped three aid workers during an attack that killed dozens of other people." When Boko Haram was listed, it had already been mentioned in 2014 that the group was involved in abductions of school students.<sup>87</sup>

Some interviewees also highlighted that, more broadly, the reports of the Secretary-General on Conflict-Related Sexual Violence could play a role in the adoption of future sanctions relating to human rights and sexual and gender-based violence criteria, such as sexual slavery.

#### INTERNATIONAL LABOUR ORGANIZATION SANCTIONS TO TACKLE FORCED LABOUR

The ILO has also employed its own form of sanctions to address State-sponsored forced labour, which it is mandated to do under Article 33 of the ILO Constitution. ILO sanctions have only been applied once in the case of the Myanmar. The measures were highly symbolic, composed of a halt to technical assistance, where no assistance was in place at the time in any case, and a diplomatic ban on Myanmar officials attending ILO meetings. Although highly restricted in nature, these measures are considered by some to have played an effective role in facilitating talks with the Myanmar Government regarding forced labour.<sup>88</sup> Limitations include the fact that the ILO's mandate is limited to forced and child labour (among other crimes listed under the modern slavery umbrella). In practice, these measures are not used against government officials when the relevant government's policy does not ordain modern slavery and human trafficking.<sup>89</sup> Political opposition suggests that the ILO is unlikely to use similar measures to any significant degree again in the future.

### Significance: UN Sanctions to Address Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

These listings, and particularly those on Libya, were seen as unprecedented and were widely welcomed by campaign groups. Nevertheless, they do not appear to have led to an increase in use across the UN, either through country-based or thematic sanctions regimes. Those familiar with the UN note that there does not seem to be any appetite to expand the use of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions listings in any systematic way and certainly not for the creation of a thematic regime to deal explicitly with the problem. At the same time, there are various mechanisms now in place that enable modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions to be imposed in relation to a range of intra- and inter-State conflicts, particularly if such activities can be linked to areas such as the fuelling of hostilities, acting as spoilers in conflict resolution, or in relation to the activities of terrorist organizations and other non-State armed group, rather than in relation to human rights abuses. In any case, future use of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions at the UN look set to remain limited to travel bans and asset freezes.

While further research into their impacts is needed, consultations suggest mixed views on the "success" of these sanctions.<sup>90</sup> The problem of modern slavery and human trafficking has

clearly not abated in Libya, for example. The 2021 UN Panel of Experts Report on Libya states: "There are widespread occurrences of trafficking, kidnapping for ransom, torture, forced labour, sexual and gender-based violence, and killing."<sup>91</sup> Other consultations suggested that several barriers serve as limits to their effectiveness. In the Libyan case, for example, this was attributed to low levels of political will to enforce the measures, the highly limited nature of cooperation and coordination with the host government and high levels of corruption.<sup>92</sup>

There are a number of reasons why greater uptake at the UN may remain limited. First is political opposition. Some claim that modern slavery and human trafficking should not be considered a core concern of the UN Security Council, unless there are clearly demonstrated links to peace and security. In addition, concerns over modern slavery and human traffickingrelated acts stemming from, or present in, key members of the UN Security Council also appear to serve as a barrier to further uptake. This is exacerbated in light of the poor records on modern slavery and human trafficking in various countries that are closely allied to the permanent five members. Third is the question as to how State-perpetrators of modern slavery and human trafficking may be addressed through multilateral sanctions when the problem of systematic or State-sponsored modern slavery and human trafficking exists in a number of Member States. As such, inclusion of modern slavery and human trafficking-related terminology in the UN listings and supporting documents "all depends on what the designating State (the government proposing the listing) wants to highlight," according to another interviewee. Technically and legally speaking, there are no barriers in place preventing more listings in relation to areas such as trafficking or sexual slavery. Instead, the political motivation underlying its listing (at the level of the Sanctions Committee), and the possibility of backing up the allegations with evidence that can stand up in courts of law are key concerns.

Others suggest that new mechanisms are not needed at this stage for the UN to address modern slavery and human trafficking with greater frequency through sanctions. First, the possibility exists to sanction a greater number of perpetrators under broader umbrella terms, which may be more feasible than listings directly linked to modern slavery and human traffickingrelated acts. An example here is the UN's 1267 (counter-terrorism) sanctions. According to one former UN official: "For the 1267 regime, the fact that activities relating to modern slavery and human trafficking were mentioned as a listing criterion in UN Security Council resolutions was only a political signal, as it was always possible to use such acts also to support a listing under the 1267 regime" (the case in point here being Boko Haram). Furthermore, "given the individuals and groups listed on the 1267 regime are those considered most significant in the ISIL and Al-Qaida global networks, there are many acts to choose from that are linked to existing criteria that these entities and individuals have conducted. Therefore, even in cases where modern slavery and human trafficking has been documented, other acts, such as terrorist attacks, training, or financing may be used." This suggests that a greater use of modern slavery and human trafficking related sanctions is possible in the UN context under existing sanctions regimes though it remains unclear what impacts sanctions would have in countering modern slavery and human trafficking if targets are to be sanctioned under wider activities such as terrorism but not explicitly mentioned. In such cases, modern slavery and human trafficking might be reduced if the wider

terrorist activities are also curtailed and if they are not displaced elsewhere.

Until some of the UN's implementation challenges are solved, further use could also be limited through a seemingly widespread perception that sanctions will have a limited impact on the wider illicit marketplace in light of challenges such as poor cooperation from host governments, low levels of domestic political will, difficulties combining the sanctions with domestic civil, and criminal proceedings and other enforcement challenges.

In some ways, the UN is like the US (described below) in that modern slavery and human trafficking has been addressed through a combination of country-based and thematic sanctions regimes, although with a far more limited scope in the UN context. Based on the observations described above, new listings are only likely in jurisdictions where the UN has existing sanctions. Considering the UN's current geographical spread of sanctions, this means widespread coverage across Africa, DPRK, countries where the 1267 sanctions are active, and across the Middle East and parts of Central Asia, including against certain Taliban individuals and related entities in Afghanistan. This represents further limits to which targets could be designated around the world through UN sanctions.

In sum, the UN looks equipped only to address some aspects of modern slavery and human trafficking in a limited number of countries in the world and seems unlikely to increase the scope of current coverage. This is of concern because other parts of the world present major challenges in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking, which would remain unchecked via UN sanctions. This includes Russia and other former Soviet republics, China, Central and South-East Europe, South-East Asia, and West Africa. A solution here would be that a baseline set of UN sanctions against certain targets could be complemented by supplementary autonomous sanctions in areas where multilateral action is lacking.

## **United States**

The US, by far the world's most prolific user of autonomous sanctions, uses the measures in a broader set of ways than the UN to address certain aspects of modern slavery and human trafficking. This section outlines the key areas of US legislation that are relevant in tackling modern slavery and human trafficking, followed by a description of some of the main sanctions used to date in this area.

#### US LEGISLATION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

The US recognizes transnational organized crime as a: "significant and growing threat to national and international security,"<sup>93</sup> with the country's Strategy to Combat Transnational Organized Crime, released on 25 July 2011, featuring "trafficking of persons" as a key area of concern.<sup>94</sup> The US' 2021 National Action Plan to Combat Human Trafficking places the need to end human trafficking at the forefront of the US' national security agenda, reportedly demonstrating the Biden Administration's commitment to addressing the problem.<sup>95</sup>

Based on an integrated federal response to human trafficking, the action plan emphasises: "the importance of collaboration across government when investing resources in anti-trafficking policies and programs." It also highlights the value of collaboration with "state and local governments, the private sector, and non-governmental partners." It also focuses closely on what is described as: "the foundational pillars of U.S. and global anti-trafficking efforts – prevention, protection, prosecution, and partnerships."<sup>96</sup> Sanctions are mentioned explicitly under Prosecution,<sup>97</sup> where the National Action Plan states the need to: "enhance efforts to bring traffickers to justice by deploying a broad range of tools, including, where appropriate, financial sanctions, federal contracting suspension and debarment, and travel restrictions."<sup>98</sup> Under the Obama Administration, the National Security Council had already cited sanctions as a "key pillar"<sup>99</sup> of its 2011 Strategy to Combat Transnational Organized Crime, which highlighted the importance of "protecting the integrity of the global financial system through the use of financial tools and sanctions."<sup>100</sup>

The US Senate ratified the UN 2000 Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children in 2005.<sup>101</sup> The US Congress has seemingly demonstrated an increasing interest in tackling the illicit finance angle of human trafficking over the past 20 years,<sup>102</sup> particularly regarding the need to disrupt traffickers' ability to profit financially from such activities. This has included the enactment of several relevant pieces of legislation that seeks to eradicate human trafficking, including the Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000,<sup>103</sup> as well as subsequent reauthorization acts and associated legislation.<sup>104</sup> For example, the National Defense Authorization Act of the Fiscal Year 2020 contained provisions relating to the countering of illicit finance linked to human trafficking. Members of Congress have also introduced several bills related human trafficking. These include the End Banking for Human Traffickers Act of 2021, the Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act, and the Treasury Human Trafficking Coordinator Act.<sup>105</sup>

The US Treasury has also played an important role in tackling human trafficking, including through the transmission of reports and referrals to Congressional Committees.<sup>106</sup> This has comprised the President's Interagency Task Force to Monitor and Combat Trafficking,<sup>107</sup> and the Office of Terrorism and Financial Intelligence,<sup>108</sup> which provides direction on policy, strategy, and operational matters relating to the "combating illicit financing relating to human trafficking." In parallel, a set of recent AML/CFT Supervisory Body Enhancements<sup>109</sup> requested that the Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council review and improve AML/CFT training and bank examination procedures to detect human trafficking-related financial transactions, in consultation with several parties, including the Secretary of the Treasury.<sup>110</sup> Furthermore, the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) in the US Department of the Treasury holds responsibility for administering the Bank Secrecy Act, alongside several AML provisions.<sup>111</sup> As part of this remit, FinCEN collects suspicious activity reports from banks and other financial institutions.<sup>112</sup>

#### US SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

There are several ways that sanctions can currently be adopted by the US in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking. This can include sanctions against perpetrators of modern slavery and human trafficking where their roles in such activities have not been explicitly mentioned in the designation, but are covered under broader umbrella terms, similar to the UN context described above. The current set of measures include asset freezes, travel bans, and listings on the US' Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List, which blocks assets and prohibits US persons from dealing with them. The US' sanctions do not (yet) involve some of the more hard-hitting financial sector sanctions that have been applied against some targets, such as in the cases of Syria, Russia, Venezuela, Iran, and DPRK.

### US Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

While further detail is provided below, the US' use of modern slavery and human trafficking related sanctions can be summarized as follows:

- 1. Through *country-based sanctions regimes containing human trafficking-related designation criteria*, including:
  - "trafficking in persons" (Mali);
  - "recruitment or use of child soldiers" (Burundi, CAR, DRC, Mali, Somalia, and South Sudan);
  - through a declaration that slavery represents a "national security and foreign policy threat" (Sudan); and
  - "forced labor" (DPRK, including Russian private sector involvement).
- 2. Through *thematic sanctions regimes addressing broader categories*, where modern slavery and human trafficking is typically included as a secondary concern, including in relation to:
  - criminal activities
    - drug trafficking;
    - corruption;
    - certain acts of violence; and
    - organized crime.

- terrorist and non-State armed groups activities, including in relation to:
  - recruitment and use of child soldiers; and
  - sexual slavery.
- human rights (encompassing various activities that fall under modern slavery and human trafficking).<sup>113</sup>

Although not termed "sanctions" *per se* by the US Government, other similar measures include:

- 3. The *conditional withholding* of certain types of assistance; and
- 4. The use of *import controls* in relation to supply chains that feature modern slavery and human trafficking.<sup>114</sup>

Under current legislation, the US President has the ability to establish sanctions against "significant foreign human traffickers; foreign persons who materially assist or support such traffickers; foreign entities owned or controlled by such traffickers, and foreign government officials who engage in or facilitate human trafficking for significant financial gain."<sup>115</sup> As described above, this could include the designation of foreign individuals and entities, the blocking of foreign assets held in the US' jurisdiction linked to such persons and the prohibition of transactions with them, usually via Executive Orders issued by the President.<sup>116</sup> The President could invoke such sanctions either through the International Emergency Economic Powers Act<sup>117</sup> or through the 2019 Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act.<sup>118</sup>

- Country-based sanctions containing human trafficking-related designation criteria: Some US country-specific sanctions identify human trafficking (or activities linked to human trafficking) as one of the criteria for designation. These types of sanctions are typically designed to tackle wider foreign and security policy objectives, sometimes in compliance with UN Security Council requirements. Examples include the following:
  - Trafficking in persons (Mali): The US' sanctions regime on Mali,<sup>119</sup> imposed in relation to the country's conflict is, according to Rosen and O'Regan (2021), the only US sanctions regime that explicitly allows for the designation of individuals or entities engaged in in "trafficking in persons." It also includes other relevant criteria that allows for designation, such as the recruitment and use of child soldiers.<sup>120</sup> Five individuals designated under the regime are also under the UN's Mali sanctions regime but were listed according to different criteria (in other words, their listings are not explicitly linked to modern slavery and human trafficking).<sup>121</sup>
  - Recruitment or use of child soldiers (Burundi, CAR, DRC, Mali, Somalia, and South Sudan):<sup>122</sup>
    Country-specific sanctions regimes for a number of sub-Saharan African countries allow for the
    designation of individuals and entities involved in the recruitment or use of child soldiers (alongside
    other criteria) in relation to conflict and instability in these countries. Again, they are similar but not
    identical to UN lists on CAR, Mali, DRC, and South Sudan.<sup>123</sup>
  - Slavery as a national security threat (Sudan): Executive Order 13067 of 3 November 1997 declared the prevalence of slavery, as well as other human rights violations in Sudan and actions of its government, as a US national security and foreign policy threat. It went on to impose a number of sanctions in relation to the declared national emergency, which were later lifted under Executive Order 13761 of 13 January 2017.<sup>124</sup>
  - Forced labour (DPRK): Section 104(a) of the North Korea Sanctions and Policy Enhancement Act of 2016<sup>125</sup> authorizes sanctions against individuals or entities involved in the operation and maintenance of forced labour camps.<sup>126</sup> Furthermore, Executive Order 13722 of 15 March 2016 allows for sanctions against those involved in "the exportation of workers from North Korea," implementing UN Security Council requirements seeking to curtail access to sources of revenue by the DPRK Government.<sup>127</sup>
- Designations under sanctions regimes dealing with wider objectives: The US also employs a range of thematic sanctions regimes that allow for coverage of modern slavery and human traffickingrelated activities, described below:
  - Criminal activities (including corruption, drug trafficking, organized crime, and acts of violence):
     <sup>128</sup> Precedent for sanctions of these kinds include those targeted against criminal gangs in the Caribbean, Asia, and Central America that included human trafficking, including sex trafficking and child prostitution.<sup>129</sup> The transnational organized crime sanctions programme was established under Executive Order 12581 allowing for the designation of "members of, and those who offer material support to, transnational criminal organizations."<sup>130</sup>

- Non-State armed groups (including terrorist groups): The Office of Foreign Assets Control has designated a number of non-State armed groups that have engaged in human trafficking.<sup>131</sup> Examples have included designations against members of Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIS) in relation to Yazidi sex slaves in Syria,<sup>132</sup> al Nusrah Front in relation to the recruitment of child soldiers in northern Syria,<sup>133</sup> and in Iran in relation to the recruitment and use of child soldiers.
- Human rights: To date, the Office of Foreign Assets Control has designated a number of individuals and entities under Executive Order 13818 (Global Magnitsky) in relation to human rights abuses in Xinjiang, though forced labour is not always mentioned outright.<sup>134</sup>

In some cases, like in the UN context, sanctions can be placed on individuals or entities for a broader set of crimes or breaches of international norms that are unrelated to slavery or human trafficking, even when these crimes were included in the acts that they carried out.<sup>135</sup> In other words, engagement in modern slavery and human trafficking did not serve as the actual basis for their being designated but those deemed responsible for such acts were designated for related actions.<sup>136</sup> Also worthy of note<sup>137</sup> is that US sanctions have also been adopted for a number of other related, less serious criminal acts such as the illegal smuggling of migrants in the case of Libya,<sup>138</sup> organ trafficking in the case of trafficking of human kidneys in Pakistan,<sup>139</sup> and illegal adoptions in the case of a Ugandan scheme to manipulate families to give up children for adoption in the US.<sup>140</sup>

While not technically classified as part of the US' traditional sanctions toolkit, the following related actions can be understood to represent "sanctions by other names," often exerting similar kinds of impacts:<sup>141</sup>

- Import controls: Import controls have been in place since 1930 that ban the import of goods that were "mined, produced, or manufactured wholly or in part in any foreign country by forced labor,<sup>142</sup> convict labor, or/and indentured labor under penal sanctions, including forced child labor."<sup>143</sup> The controls were considered to lack teeth in light of a number of legal loopholes, until the intensification of enforcement efforts since 2016 and until the consumptive demand loophole was closed alongside an increase in the enforcement of the blanket prohibition.<sup>144</sup> In recent times, the US announced the use of the Tariff Act to prevent the import of all cotton and tomato products from the Xinjiang region of China in relation to forced labour concerns. Similar measures were employed at the time by Canada and the UK Governments.<sup>145</sup> Similarly, US Customs and Border Protection have adopted import bans on Malaysian glove makers and palm oil producers for abuses linked to forced labour.<sup>146</sup>
- Withholding of foreign assistance: Among other measures, the Trafficking Victims Protection Act establishes "non-humanitarian,<sup>147</sup> non-trade-related foreign assistance restrictions on countries that are not committed to meeting the minimum standards for the elimination of severe forms of trafficking in persons, subject to certain waivers." Furthermore, The Child Soldiers Prevention Act of 2008,<sup>148</sup> also "established security assistance restrictions on countries that are engaged in or support armed groups that use or recruit child soldiers, subject to certain waivers and exceptions."<sup>149</sup>

### Significance of US Use of Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking-related Sanctions

The US' use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking can be characterized by the following observations:

- 1. Transnational organized crime sanctions: The US differs from other actors in terms of its longstanding use of, and expertise in, sanctions tackling transnational organized crime, including drug trafficking. While the UK, Canada, and Australia have recently introduced some sanctions regimes relating to corruption, others such as the UN and EU, do not have thematic sanctions regimes to address these areas.
- 2. Complexity: As noted in one recent report: "[t] he diversity of sanctions programs under which human traffickers may be targeted presents challenges in measuring the scale and impact of the U.S. government's use of sanctions to combat human trafficking worldwide. The scope of information that the [Office of Foreign Assets Control] publishes regarding sanctions designations also varies, limiting insights into the extent to which a targeted person is or was engaged in human trafficking."<sup>150</sup> These present methodological constraints when seeking to assess US sanctions' use to address modern slavery and human trafficking to date.
- 3. Likely trajectory: Although a number of mechanisms are in place that allow sanctions to be used to tackle the problem, their use is not yet widespread. According to one interviewee: "the most likely scenario is for future sanctions on modern slavery and human trafficking to be address via the Magnitsky or transnational organized crime sanctions, representing the largest thematic based US sanctions regime."<sup>151</sup> Such thematic regimes will "continue to make use of language on modern slavery and human trafficking in existing regimes, as opposed to sanctioning targets for that specific activity." One interviewee noted: "the new US Council

on transnational organized crime does include specific language on human trafficking, however, and could possibly expand related designations."

- 4. Flexibility: Making greater use of thematic sanctions regimes to address modern slavery and human trafficking could afford the US a considerable amount of flexibility in imposing asset freezes and travel bans on a range of targets around the world, something that the UN is less equipped to do, as discussed above. This is relevant as thematic sanctions regimes have allowed sanctioning powers, such as the US and EU, to apply sanctions to individuals or firms in friendly or allied countries. This can afford the sanctioning power a degree of flexibility in being able to sanction those deemed responsible for certain crimes or breaches of international norms without applying the more politically sensitive country-based sanctions.
- 5. Other tools: US sanctions addressing modern slavery and human trafficking currently lack an extraterritorial dimension and are also characterized by the absence of some of the more sophisticated financial sanctions tools that are present in the US' highest profile country-based sanctions regimes. Unlike AML/CFT measures, US sanctions are not vet closely linked to financial sector tools to address modern slavery and human trafficking in any obvious way. On this front, an area for further consideration is how US sanctions can enable remedy for victims and survivors of modern slavery and human trafficking. For example, should only assets be frozen until the sanctions are lifted or should they also be seized in some instances where they can be used to compensate victims/survivors, legal considerations permitting? In the former case, such an approach may be used to incentivize a change in behaviour by the target. In the latter case, it acts as more of a punitive measure, while also potentially serving a symbolic and deterrent purpose regarding other would-be criminals engaging in modern slavery and human trafficking.

## **European Union**

The EU has an explicit human rights mandate and is considered a global player in this field.<sup>152</sup> Some of the key EU legislation that covers modern slavery and human trafficking is outlined below.

#### EU LEGISLATION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING<sup>153</sup>

The EU claims to have a "comprehensive approach to migration management," whereby the "fight against human trafficking and smuggling is an essential part of this comprehensive approach." The European Convention on Human Rights, which prohibits slavery and forced labour, is upheld by the European Court of Human Rights.<sup>154</sup> The EU also engages in numerous initiatives to clamp down on modern slavery and human trafficking, often with a strong securitisation focus in relation to the reduction of migratory pressures to Europe. An example is the EU's support in 2020 to the Libyan Coast Guard, supported by Italy, Malta, and with training from Turkey, to block migratory movements along the length of the Libyan coastline.

The EU does not yet have legislation equivalent to the UK's Modern Slavery Act (described below), although some member States have their own comparable national legislation in place.<sup>155</sup> The EU Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation (EUROPOL) plays an important role in the EU's fight against modern slavery and human trafficking, including through its Joint Liaison Taskforce on Migrant Smuggling and Trafficking in Human Beings (JLT-MS). Established in 2019 and coordinated through EUROPOL's European Migrant Smuggling Centre, the taskforce seeks to identify criminal networks responsible for modern slavery and human trafficking. The taskforce provides analytical capabilities and tools and seeks to better assist in the coordination and cooperation between law enforcement bodies across the EU.<sup>156</sup> The taskforce also strives to target the proceeds of crime, including in areas relating to modern slavery and human trafficking. It argues that: "in addition to the investigation of migrant smuggling and trafficking in human beings, this strengthened coordinated approach will enable considerably the increase and effectiveness of parallel financial investigations, in particular money laundering and asset recovery." A coordinated approach to sanctions planning in areas relating to modern slavery and human trafficking could thus benefit from close collaboration with EUROPOL and other agencies.<sup>157</sup>

The EU is also working towards the release of a corporate human rights and environmental due diligence law under a current proposal for a Directive called Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence, released in February 2022.<sup>158</sup> However, the law is expected to face significant obstacles and delays.<sup>159</sup> In particular, it is not expected to become EU law until at least a year of talks between the European Commission, Parliament, and member State governments.<sup>160</sup> It is also expected to be subject to significant private sector lobbying.<sup>161</sup> Going further than the UK's Modern Slavery Act, marked by corporate (and now public sector) reporting, the EU law is: "expected to introduce [mandatory] requirements for all companies operating in the EU to take steps to prevent and address human rights and environmental harm along their value chains," including in relation to forced labour.<sup>162</sup> In preparation, the EU has issued non legally-binding "guidance on 'forced labour'<sup>163</sup> risks in their operations and supply chains,"<sup>164</sup> which is intended to serve as a bridge gap until the relevant legislation is in place.

Under the current draft, large European firms could face legal action and financial penalties if they do not take action to address human rights or environmental abuses in their supply chains. While current iterations of the draft will not oblige European companies to withdraw specific non-compliant goods from the single market, as proposed by members of the European Parliament including in relation to concerns over the use of forced labour in the Xinjiang region of China, this may be subject to change in the future. Some companies, while reportedly supportive of the EU-wide framework, have warned that the private sector should not be expected to fulfil the role of government and warn that some expectations may be beyond their usual scope of activities.<sup>165</sup>

The European Parliament has also called on the European Commission<sup>166</sup> to create a new EU instrument permitting the use of import bans on products linked to forced or child labour and other serious human rights abuses.<sup>167</sup> If approved, the tool, which is currently being developed, would represent a complementary measure to the EU legislation on corporate human rights and environmental due diligence along supply chains.<sup>168</sup> The measures would be similar to those employed in the US, Canada, and UK to curb imports linked to forced labour from the Xinjiang region in China and elsewhere<sup>169</sup> and would apply to all countries in the world. Those supportive of such measures highlight that "in early January 2021, three countries announced measures to prevent or stop imports linked to forced labour in the Xinjiang region in China - namely the US, Canada and the UK."<sup>170</sup> A recent European Parliament report argues: "Experience from the US shows that such bans can be extremely effective and lead quickly to remedy for workers. However, we need to learn from the lessons of the US approach regarding the things that have not worked so well: we need do it in a more transparent, remedy-centred way, that focuses on the impacts for people, and is not a hidden protectionist tool."<sup>171</sup>

#### EU SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

The use of sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking is not yet widespread in the EU context. On 14 June 2018, the EU Council transposed UN sanctions on Libya of 7 June into EU law, as per its obligation under Chapter VII of the UN Charter. In doing so, it adopted a travel ban and asset freeze on six prominent human traffickers and migrant smugglers active in and around Libya (four Libyans and two Eritreans).<sup>172</sup>

Other than transposing UN sanctions, the EU could, in theory, impose sanctions under existing countrybased autonomous sanctions regimes, including those that supplement UN measures, against individuals and entities linked to modern slavery and human trafficking. An example of one way the EU could use these sanctions would be in relation to the blacklisting of airline companies accused of transporting unregistered migrants to Belarus during the tensions at the Polish-Belarusian border. Former German Chancellor Angela Merkel's spokesperson, Steffen Seibert, described the situation in social media as: "State-sponsored human trafficking."<sup>173</sup> In a statement on 8 November 2021, EU President Ursula von der Leyen said: "The EU will ... explore how to sanction, including through blacklisting, third-country airlines that are active in human trafficking."<sup>174</sup> Sanctions were also threatened against other sectors and groups in relation to "migrant trafficking," including travel agencies and government officials.

The other way that the EU is currently able to enact sanctions in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking is through its new thematic human rights regime, created in close collaboration with similar but not identical regimes in the US, Canada, UK, and Australia. On 7 December 2020, the EU adopted its Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime (EUGHRSR),<sup>175</sup> allowing the bloc to designate individuals, entities, and other bodies, including State and non-State actors, deemed to be responsible for, associated with, or involved in serious human rights violations and abuses anywhere in the world. Council Decision (Common Foreign and Security Policy) 2020/1999 of 7 December 2020<sup>176</sup> established a framework for sanctions to address broad criteria of human rights violations, including:

- Serious human rights violations or abuses relevant to modern slavery and human trafficking, including slavery.
- Other human rights violations or abuses if "they are widespread, systematic or otherwise of serious concern as regards the objectives of the EU common foreign and security policy" (Article 21 of the Treaty of the European Union), including "trafficking in human beings." <sup>177</sup>

The application of these measures is carried out in line with customary international law and other widely accepted tools of international law.<sup>178</sup> Article 2 of the Council Decision states that: "Member States shall take the measures necessary to prevent the entry into, or transit through, their territories of: natural persons who are responsible for acts set out in Article 1(1); natural persons who provide financial, technical, or material support for, or are otherwise involved in, acts set out in Article 1(1), including by planning, directing,

ordering, assisting, preparing, facilitating, or encouraging such acts; natural persons who are associated with the persons covered by points (a) and (b)." In addition to travel bans on individuals, they also allow for the freezing of assets of individuals or entities. EU individuals and entities are also forbidden from making funds available to listed persons either directly or indirectly.

## Wider European Alignment with EU Sanctions

As is customary in EU sanctions practice, a range of third countries that neighbour the EU are routinely invited to align with EU restrictive measures. Article 9 of the Council Decision states: "in order to maximise the impact of the measures set out in this Decision, the Union shall encourage third States to adopt restrictive measures similar to those provided for in this Decision." Those that have aligned to different Council Decisions linked to the EU's sanctions regime include the Republic of North Macedonia, Montenegro, Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Serbia, Iceland, Liechtenstein, Norway, Ukraine, Armenia, and Georgia (as set out in Common Foreign and Security Policy Decision 2020/1999, 2021/372, and others). The Government of Norway, for example, states: "The EUGHRSR is largely in line with Norway's definition of what constitutes the most serious human rights violations, and it will supplement existing sanctions regimes that apply to specific countries."<sup>179</sup> As such, any future EU sanctions listing addressing modern slavery and human trafficking may also receive additional backing from several non-EU European countries. Switzerland, while it aligns with many US and EU sanctions regimes, is not invited through the same process, but instead makes decisions on autonomous sanctions adoption through a separate bilateral process.<sup>180</sup>

Use of the EU's human rights sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking is limited to date, with some early examples including the following:

- Forced labour in the DPRK: On 22 March 2021, the North Korean Ministers of State Security, Kyongthaek Jong, and National Defence, Yong Gil Ri, were listed by the EU for serious human rights violations, including forced labour.<sup>181</sup> This is similar but not identical to the US' sanctions against a number of North Korean and Russian targets linked to forced labour in DPRK, albeit the US' measures were imposed under the North Korea country-based regime.
- Uyghur treatment in China: Like in UN and US contexts, the EU's current list also individuals whose roles are associated with modern slavery and human trafficking but are not necessarily described as such. This includes several officials from China's Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, also listed on 22 March 2021 and deemed "responsible for serious human rights violations in China," including acts such as "large-scale arbitrary detentions and degrading treatment inflicted upon Uyghurs and people from other Muslim ethnic minorities." While the explanation for their listings does not include any terms directly connected to modern slavery and human trafficking, they describe the broader context in which such activities have been documented to take place.<sup>182</sup>

### Significance of EU's Use of Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking-related Sanctions

The EU's new human rights regime is lauded in providing a "clear direction in the combat of global human right violations."183 It remains to be seen who, and under which grounds, the EU will start to target in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking and whether it will join others in creating a related thematic sanctions regime tackling corruption. Some consultations suggested that political appetite may be lacking to broaden the regime's use to cover a wider range of modern slavery and human trafficking activities, particularly required at the scale to disrupt and close entire networks, while also preventing them from springing up elsewhere. Others suggest that designations relating to modern slavery and human trafficking are likely to remain largely symbolic, with only a small number of individuals and entities listed. Others still suggest that sanctions will remain limited by high evidentiary standards and the subordination of human rights concerns, including modern slavery and human trafficking, over broader foreign and security policy considerations.

An additional way that the EU may work to broaden current coverage is to increase the use of supplementary autonomous sanctions relating to modern slavery and human trafficking in contexts where UN sanctions are already in place. While the future of both measures are uncertain, if adopted, the supply chain legislation and import ban could have notable impacts that should be closely combined with the bloc's wider sanctioning strategy.

The EU sanctions toolbox does not currently include corruption or corrupt practices linked to the financing of human rights violations as listing criteria.<sup>184</sup> Critics highlight the need to combine this sanctions regime with one able to target corrupt actors in parallel.<sup>185</sup> A recent Transparency International report argues: "Having both these elements is deemed essential to address the way in which dirty deals and State looting by corrupt actors can lead to conflict and human rights violations. Corruption sustains the financial and political power of kleptocrats and human rights abusers and strips away public funds from the people, crippling systems of accountability and undermining the very principles of democracy."<sup>186</sup>

## United Kingdom

#### UK LEGISLATION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

According to one expert study,<sup>187</sup> the UK is ranked as a global leader in its response to modern slavery, yet the much-lauded Modern Slavery Act of 2105<sup>188</sup> is considered to have fallen short of expectations. The UK has implemented several protocols, conventions, and primary legislation dealing with human trafficking, including its 2003 adoption of the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children.<sup>189</sup> More recent regulations adopted by the UK government include the UK 2020 Global Human Rights Sanctions Regulations of 2020 and the UK 2021 Global Anti-Corruption Sanctions Regulation. Furthermore, the Sanctions and Money Laundering Act of 2018 allows sanctions to be used in relation to matters of national security, with serious organized crime being recognized as serious national security threat since 2015. The UK also benefits from other initiatives and platforms that seek to eradicate modern slavery and human trafficking, such as the work of the Modern Slavery Human Trafficking unit in the UK National Crime Agency, which leads investigations into modern slavery and human trafficking and pilots innovative methods to disrupt perpetrators, in close collaboration with "police forces, regional organized crime units and international law enforcement."<sup>190</sup>

#### UK SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

In addition to transposition of UN sanctions into domestic law, the UK also imposes its own autonomous sanctions since its departure from the EU. Its broader sanctions approach has, to date, remained closely aligned with that of the EU. They are also closely planned alongside sanctions imposed by Canada and the US, with some notable exceptions, particularly in the latter case. This includes country-based and thematic sanctions regimes and is largely composed of asset freezes and travel bans. In particular to tackling modern slavery and human trafficking, the UK adopted the Global Human Rights Sanctions Regulations of 2020<sup>191</sup> on 6 July 2020, which is the equivalent of the US' Global Magnitsky Act and other similar thematic human rights regimes. The UK also adopted the UK Global Anti-Corruption Sanctions Regulations of 2021, designed to tackle transnational organized crime. The UK Government is also reportedly considering whether to expand these sanctions regimes to tackle transnational organized crime. RUSI experts, who are leading on the research on behalf of the UK Government, indicate that these sanctions could possibly include a focus on modern slavery and human trafficking.

The UK's Global Human Rights Sanctions Regulations of 2020 allows the UK Foreign Secretary to impose asset freezes and travel bans on individuals, groups, and businesses "involved in" a series of human rights violations.<sup>192</sup> The Protected Rights, in Section 4(2) of the Regulations under the Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime, includes the "right to be free from slavery, not to be held in servitude or required to perform forced or compulsory labour."<sup>193</sup> The UK Government has clarified that human trafficking is covered "in so far as it constitutes slavery or practices similar to slavery, servitude, or forced and compulsory labour" as well as sexual slavery and forced prostitution.<sup>194</sup> Unusually, there are no time limitations in relation to the application of these sanctions to historical cases. In addition, they are intended to "focus on both the political impact, behavioural change, deterrence, and accountability, and the practical impact, impact on assets and movement."<sup>195</sup>

As noted in one leading report, the UK's use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking "is not a substitute for criminal prosecutions, but a useful tool to undermine the power of criminal syndicates and deter serious human rights abuses.<sup>3196</sup> It goes on to note that the "biggest impact may well prove to be an incentive for UK-based financial services to conduct thorough due diligence so as to avoid enabling human rights abusers and organized crime."<sup>197</sup> The first round of sanctions was announced on 6 July 2020, targeting 47 individuals, including two North Korean organizations connected to the DPRK Government's forced labour camps."198 A later report notes that a total of 72 individuals and six entitles were sanctioned in the first year of the sanctions regime, <sup>199</sup> in relation to eleven distinct instances of human rights violations.<sup>200</sup> It also noted that "sanctions against those suspected of involvement in violations of the right to life and the prohibition on torture were significantly more common than sanctions against individuals or entities suspected of involvement in the use of forced labour."201 Only four designations, two individuals and two entities, were for violations of the right to be free from slavery and forced labour. These were concentrated in the cases of DPRK slavery in prison camps and alleged Myanmar treatment of the Rohingya minority group in relation to the "right to be free from slavery."202 Targets in China are also listed in relation to the treatment of Uyghurs minorities, but the explanations given are not explicitly linked to forced labour or other areas of modern slavery and human trafficking.203

### Significance of UK Sanctions Relating to Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

According to one report, the new thematic sanctions regulations described above "will make it easier to sanction individuals and groups involved in humanrights violations and transnational organized crime. But the limited punitive arsenal means that the regulations may work best as a deterrent for financial service providers from engaging with criminal syndicates."<sup>204</sup> Some other observations follow:

- 1. Making an impact: The explicit mention of "slavery, servitude, and forced labour" in the list of sanctions criteria of human rights violations indicates that UK Government should be willing to use the tool to target criminal human trafficking networks. The UK's regulations have scope to play an important role in combating modern slavery and human trafficking, particularly when it comes to the importance of the UK property market and educational sector for money laundering and the potential role that the City of London could play in supporting financial sanctions against modern slavery and human trafficking. Furthermore, the insurance industry, with many large firms based in London, could also play a supportive role in re-enforcing sanctions through their policies and practices.
- 2. Limited scope?: The Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office notes that: "Because sanctions are primarily a tool of foreign policy, involvement in human rights violations or abuses in the UK would normally be addressed through ordinary law enforcement measures. However, there may be exceptional cases where [Her Majesty's Government] will consider designating persons for involvement in human rights violations or abuses carried out by non-UK persons in the UK, such as where a person is no longer in the UK's jurisdiction and we judge will not return to the UK for law enforcement purposes."205 Such a statement suggests that the country's use of sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking could be restricted to a limited number of contexts.

Furthermore, the use of the Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking may change over time depending on the UK Government's human rights priorities, which guide designations under this regime. At present, human trafficking is listed as a top priority, but government communications also note that priorities may shift over time.

- **3. Close international alignment?:** The UK Government "is likely to give particular consideration to cases where international partners have adopted, or propose to adopt, sanctions and where action by the UK is likely to increase the effect of the designation in addressing the issue in question."<sup>206</sup> This suggests that the UK will seek to align its modern slavery and human trafficking related sanctions closely to its traditional sanctions partners, namely the US, EU, Canada, Australia, and others.
- 4. The surprise element: The UK Foreign Secretary is able to designate a target covertly, signifying that assets can be frozen prior to the target being made aware of the measures.<sup>207</sup> Some argue that such actions can be an effective way to ensure that capital flight by the target is avoided. Indeed, the "surprise" element of sanctions has been shown to play an important role in sanctions effectiveness more widely, while ensuring that the targets' due process rights are respected.
- 5. Role for other financial sanctions?: While the UK's current sanctions do not include some of the more sophisticated financial sector sanctions that have been used in the cases that include Russia, they nevertheless create criminal liability for UK firms (including legal and financial services) and require them to carry out stringent due diligence checks to be sure that they do not have dealings, direct or otherwise, with designated individuals or entities.<sup>208</sup>
- 6. Brexit: The UK's departure from the EU is thought by some to have caused an added layer of challenges to the UK's ability to tackle the problem of modern slavery and human trafficking, in light of the sharp reduction in

information-sharing with EU neighbours and a more restrictive policy on immigration.<sup>209</sup> Others have highlighted that the overarching objective of the sanctions instrument is to "further UK interests and post-Brexit foreignpolicy objectives," meaning that decisions to impose modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions is essentially a political, rather than human rights accountability, question.<sup>210</sup> It also remains to be seen whether the UK would apply sanctions against targets in allied countries, particularly due to the UK's need to negotiate new trade deals around the world.<sup>211</sup>

## Canada

#### CANADIAN LEGISLATION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Canada expanded and solidified its use of autonomous sanctions following a Parliamentary Review in 2016-17, which resulted in the creation of new authorities for listing targets from October 2017. This included legislative changes that allowed for the introduction of thematic, non-country based sanctions to address gross violations of human rights and significant acts of corruption.<sup>212</sup> Canada's sanctions are today imposed under several primary laws:<sup>213</sup>

- The United Nations Act, is used to translate all the UN sanctions into Canadian law;<sup>214</sup>
- The Special Economic Measures Act, amended in October 2017, is one of the principal federal statutes that Canada uses to impose autonomous sanctions;<sup>215</sup>
- The Justice for Victims of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act, also known as the Sergei Magnitsky Law,<sup>216</sup> was
  passed into law in October 2017. It permits financial restrictions, including asset freezes, against officials
  engaged in gross human rights abuses and significant cases of corruption, and renders designated
  individuals inadmissible to Canada through the Immigration and Refugee Protection Act.

Other Canadian laws can also restrict or impose limits on certain activities with foreign nationals or foreign States, including the following:

- The Freezing Assets of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act<sup>217</sup> enables Canada to impose asset freezes or restrain the property of politically exposed foreign persons, such as government officials or politicians, at the request of a country undergoing internal turmoil or political uncertainty;
- The Immigration and Refugee Protection Act, in place since 2002, is used for travel bans enforced by the Canada Border Services Agency.<sup>218</sup>
- The Export and Import Permits Act allows Canada to control the export or transfer of any goods or technology to countries in the Area Control List;<sup>219</sup>
- The Criminal Code can be used to impose terrorist listings.<sup>220</sup>

Sanctions can be imposed by Canada on specific countries, organizations, or individuals and can include measures such as trade restrictions or prohibitions, curbs on financial transactions and other areas of economic activity between Canada and the targeted country, or the seizure or freezing of property in Canada.<sup>221</sup> Canadian sanctions laws apply to all persons inside the country and all Canadians outside it, including entities formed under the laws of Canada or a province.<sup>222</sup> They are not designed to have the extraterritorial reach of US secondary sanctions.

Both types of autonomous sanctions, typically imposed by Canada alongside those of other governments and regional organizations, are usually country-specific, but can also be thematic. Similar to measures developed by the EU, US, and post-Brexit UK, an example includes recent Justice for Victims of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act sanctions as well as earlier counter-terrorism measures.<sup>223</sup> Most of Canada's autonomous sanctions are imposed in close coordination with at least one major ally.<sup>224</sup> Canada has shown closer alignment to EU sanctions in recent years over those of the US.<sup>225</sup> These similarities apply both in terms of the targets of the sanctions regimes and also their degree of discrimination.

#### CANADA SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

It is not possible to ascertain from the Government of Canada's website if these sanctions have been employed to date in a way that are explicitly linked to modern slavery and human trafficking as the reasons for designation are not provided as part of the autonomous sanctions consolidated target list.<sup>226</sup> Further research is warranted to explore the likelihood of their use going forward.

## **Australia and Other States**

#### LEGISLATION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Australia's National Action Plan to Combat Modern Slavery 2020-25<sup>227</sup> provides the strategic framework for Australia's response to modern slavery. Australia's "slavery, slavery-like and human trafficking offences" are outlined in Division 270 and 271 of the Commonwealth Criminal Code Act 1995.<sup>228</sup> Australian legislation that criminalizes modern slavery and human trafficking are contained in Divisions 270 and 271 of the Commonwealth Criminal Code Act 1995.<sup>229</sup> Australian legislation that criminalizes modern slavery and human trafficking are contained in Divisions 270 and 271 of the Commonwealth Criminal Code Act 1995 (Criminal Code).<sup>229</sup>

#### AUSTRALIA SANCTIONS TO TACKLE MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

In December 2021, Australia's Parliament approved the expansion in scope of its sanctions legislation in relation to human rights and corruption, among other areas. The Autonomous Sanctions Amendment (Magnitsky-style and Other Thematic Sanctions) Act 2021,<sup>230</sup> as well as adjustments to the 2011 Autonomous Sanctions Regulations, established new thematic sanctions regimes.<sup>231</sup> This builds on Australia's ability to include human rights abuses under existing country-based regimes. They allow for the use of targeted financial sanctions, particularly asset freezes and travel bans "to ensure increased scrutiny of perpetrators of the most egregious situations of international concern."

The Government of Australia claims the new measures would: "enable Australia to respond more flexibly and swiftly to a range of situations of international concern, including in collaboration with our close allies and partners when in our national interest...[and] to deny perpetrators and beneficiaries of the most egregious conduct of international concern from accessing our economy and benefiting from the freedoms our democracy allows." The measures allow for designations in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking outside of the country-based sanctions regimes.<sup>232</sup> The Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade outlined that targets may be designated in relation to areas such as the "right not to be held in slavery or servitude," the "right not to be required to perform forced or compulsory labour."<sup>233</sup> The thematic sanctions do not appear to have been used to address modern slavery and human trafficking so far, whereas some of the earlier country-based regimes have mentioned it, including in relation to forced labour in DRC and the use of child soldiers South Sudan.<sup>234</sup> Again, further research is required on this burgeoning area.

#### A NOTE ON LIKELY FUTURE USE BY OTHER STATES

Developments in countries such as Japan, South Korea, New Zealand, and Switzerland may also lead in time to an increase in use of autonomous sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking. This is, in part, because these countries selectively align with some autonomous sanctions employed by the US, EU, and other allied countries.

## Challenges in Current Use of Sanctions to Tackle Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking

There are a number of gaps in the current set-up of global sanctions practice to address modern slavery and human trafficking, though this evolving area is also subject to a number of opportunities for improvement. These are summarized below.

- Poor understanding of impacts and effectiveness: There are several ways that multilateral and autonomous sanctions are currently being used to address modern slavery and human trafficking, as illustrated above. Nevertheless, to date, a major gap remains in understanding their impacts or effectiveness.<sup>235</sup> Part of the problem centres on the challenges of assessing sanctions in isolation from other policy tools and processes. In wider criminal-related sanctions, measures of effectiveness sometimes focus on numbers of assets frozen or listing/delisting rates. Yet, as pointed out by one interlocutor from RUSI, these are "process indicators," similar to those used by the police in relation to numbers of arrests and other measures of law enforcement. Instead, a more useful form of assessment would be to focus on achievements against policy objectives such as dismantling human trafficking networks. A better understanding of these sanctions could help support and improve their use while acknowledging that such an assessment should focus holistically on the full set of policy instruments at play. The target of the sanctions and their role in the trafficking network are also important factors when considering effectiveness.
- Gaps in implementation and enforcement: To date, no study (to the best of the author's knowledge)
  has sought to assess challenges surrounding implementation and enforcement of these kinds of
  sanctions. Anecdotal evidence suggests that, in the case of Libya, it was difficult to implement the
  asset freezes considering different subsidiaries used to execute payments and different jurisdictions
  involved that could interpret legislation in different ways. On an operational level, difficulties identifying
  individuals on databases can occur when names are written in a variety of languages, scripts, and in
  different formats.
- Lack of understanding on cumulative impacts: No study has yet shown how different multilateral and autonomous sanctions regimes on modern slavery and human trafficking may overlap or whether the layering of similar types of sanctions against similar targets helps or frustrates attempts to reduce modern slavery and human trafficking. This is complicated by the absence of an established methodology to evaluate collective affects, for example, accounting for the full panoply of measures in place from a global perspective, and methodological challenges implicit in doing so. Forging a clearer understanding of this area is important, both in terms of strategic planning among allied sanctioning powers to ensure sanctions success rates are maximized, as well as coordination to ensure unintended consequences are minimized.

- Greater need to anticipate evasion tactics: Interviews suggested gaps in current implementation
  approaches, whereby it is not clear how policymakers and law enforcement agencies anticipate evasion
  tactics, and how they will measure if modern slavery and human trafficking activities are reducing or just
  being displaced. This is especially difficult due to the opacity of transnational organized crime networks.
  Indeed, the current use of sanctions could simply encourage targets to shift to other jurisdictions given
  the current low levels of use and patchy implementation.
- Scope for formalized international and inter-agency collaboration: Working together with a close
  coalition of sanctioning actors and in collaboration with law enforcement agencies could help reduce
  the risks described above. Nevertheless, there are no fully formalized mechanisms in place to allow key
  sanctions actors to plan, assess, and monitor collective impacts of sanctions regimes in any systematic
  way, even though notable political and sovereignty considerations currently stand in the way. It also
  calls for capacity-building and uptake of technology-based tools to assist in these areas.
- Strategic coordination with other policy instruments: Studies have shown that sanctions efficacy can be heightened when sanctions are closely combined with other policy tools. As few sanctions are currently imposed in close collaboration with law enforcement agencies, this is an area that will need to be carefully considered for optimal results to be achieved. Work carried out elsewhere, including by the FAST initiative, has shown that "financial sector stakeholders, both public and private, can work to strengthen compliance with AMF/CFT laws."<sup>236</sup> Similar steps could be taken with regards to sanctions planning, given that only a few sanctions regimes have involved close collaboration with the private sector, particularly those of a financial nature.
- Mismatch with political objectives?: In many instances, the use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking is closely linked to individual sanctioning powers, and their foreign and security policy objectives, rather than strict human rights considerations. This leaves the use of such tools to tackle these areas subject to shifting political strategies, including in relation to changes in government, reprioritization of perceived threats and priorities, or cuts to funding. Concerns over political support can also be present in relation to the indirect routes that these illicit flows take - for example, traversing various countries and continents around the world, sometimes in poorly understood flows of people and goods. Some policymakers might ask whether a network that includes illicit activities in a distant land should be of concern to everyone's national security, or only that of a given country where they operate. The fact that the use of transnational organized crime-related sanctions declined under the Trump Administration, with a preference for other non-sanctions tools to tackle areas such as drug trafficking, suggests that the use of such measures can be subject to political motivations and approaches of any given government in question. Furthermore, political concerns may prevent sanctions against some government officials responsible for modern slavery and human trafficking, even though sanctions addressing State-sponsored activities such as forced labour may have potential to be effective, depending on other policy tools employed in unison.
- Are sanctions an appropriate tool?: Some experts and former practitioners consulted for this report questioned whether sanctions were the most appropriate tool to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking. This is accentuated by the fact that, to date, many sanctions addressing the problem are largely limited to "naming and shaming" or a signalling function. In the US, for example, experts predict that most future sanctions addressing modern slavery and human trafficking will be enacted in the broader Magnitsky (human rights) context, likely only against a few individuals in specific jurisdictions and only in relation to some areas of modern slavery and human trafficking activities. As such, their scope for seriously disrupting or closing related activities looks unlikely but their deterrent effects may be greater, in a similar way to strategic prosecutions against significant traffickers. Conversely, others highlight some of the successes that US sanctions in these realms have had, which can serve as a basis for modern slavery and human trafficking elsewhere, political will permitting.
- Patchy capacity and political will: Even where political support exists for the enforcement of sanctions, such as in the case of the US where there is currently a high level of bipartisan support for their use to

tackle transnational organized crime, including modern slavery and human trafficking, their impacts can be compromised through poor enforcement in other countries. The situation is understood to be made worse through low levels of capacity, awareness, and political will in many parts of the world. This is also a problem in other sanctions regimes, such as in the case of the UN Security Council arms embargo on DPRK. Enforcement has been shown to be low in parts of Africa, Asia, and Latin America, often due to a combination of capacity and political reasons.<sup>237</sup> In some countries, legal frameworks may be lacking for customs and border controls, making controls over products linked to forced labour harder to implement. Even in those countries where they are in place, resourcing may be insufficient. Even in the US, which is comparatively well staffed in comparison to other major sanctioning actors, sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking, including through transnational organized crime-related designations, have suffered in the past from under resourcing. For example, a recent Center for a New American Security report notes: "Under the Trump Administration, it is possible that Washington's intensive use of sanctions for other purposes, such as the 'maximum pressure' campaigns on Iran, Venezuela, and North Korea, consumed much of the Office of Foreign Assets Control's (OFAC) limited resources, leaving less bandwidth for transnational crime–related designations"

- Low appetite to broaden the scope?: The current absence of detailed assessments on the impacts and efficacy of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions complicates attempts to evaluate whether current measures are broad enough in scope. Nevertheless, the fact that - in most cases - they have only been applied against a limited number of targets, rather than tackling entire networks, suggests that they could benefit from a broader scope and a more consolidated strategy. An exception to this rule could be the US' use of thematic sanctions in the Americas to tackle organized criminal networks. Some experts consulted for this report argued that it could be beneficial to make use of existing country-based and thematic regimes, which then could be used to expand serious organized crime-focused sanctions within them, instead of creating a whole new regime. In the UN context, the scope only currently extends to contexts of peace and security, including in relation to conflict cessation and terrorism. In the EU, the use of sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking is largely limited to human rights considerations, rather than criminality and corruption, which does not necessarily imply a weakness in the current regime but rather a question of appropriate framing. Herein lies a major opportunity in that the EU is the world's biggest trading bloc and the leading normative actor on human rights. Nevertheless, one report argues that: "As more jurisdictions adopt sanctions regimes that tackle corruption, the EU risks becoming a loophole and a safe haven for the corrupt...This gap between the EU and other major sanctions regimes positions the EU behind other global standard-setters."239 In the UK, moves will soon allow it to apply sanctions under a broader range of contexts but it remains to be seen how these measures will be employed.
- Limits to levels of ambition?: The fact that most sanctions regimes and listings addressing modern slavery and human trafficking only feature asset freezes and travel bans suggest that their use is more symbolic at the present stage, rather than intended to seriously disrupt the financing of relevant groups. To be more effective on this front, it could be beneficial to make use of a broader range of financial sector sanctions and those that are intended to prevent perpetrator's access to other key resources. In doing so, policymakers and financial institutions should make sure that this does not lead to worsening levels of financial exclusion, as described below.
- Poor strategic use of communications: Details on how the UN and others are using sanctions to address modern slavery and human trafficking are not clearly communicated at present.<sup>240</sup> It is also not clear, to what extent sanctions against similar targets are being planned, monitored, and assessed in unison across different sanctions regimes. Furthermore, the objectives of these sanctions are not always clearly articulated, what precise outcomes are desired when using sanctions. Earlier studies have found that clear communications on the objectives of the sanctions, and what targets need to do for them to be eased or lifted, is key to their success.<sup>241</sup> This is also important regarding sanctions imposed against private sector entities. On this note, one report argues that: "Conditionality for the lifting of bans or easing of restrictions should always be that companies take measure to improve the situation on the ground."<sup>242</sup>

- Conflation of trafficking and migration agendas?: Another area of confusion identified in this
  research is that modern slavery and human trafficking listings relating to trafficking in persons<sup>243</sup> and
  smuggling of migrants may be combined in several ways, even when they relate to different offences,
  and, in the UN context, relate different Protocols of the UN Convention against Transnational Organized
  Crime. A similar blurring of lines appears to happen in the EU context where measures to address
  migrant smuggling or tackling human trafficking are often conflated, with some appearing to believe
  that the two problems can be tackled in unison, which is not always the case.
- Gaps in implementation by domestic agencies: In broader political and law enforcement terms, the ten countries rated as taking the most action to address modern slavery are: the UK, Netherlands, US, Portugal, Sweden, Argentina, Belgium, Spain, Croatia, and Australia.<sup>244</sup> These and other leading countries show "strong political will, high levels of resources, and a strong civil society that holds governments to account." At the same time, it highlights a discrepancy in some countries between well-intentioned policy and effective enforcement. Finding a solution to these challenges, while also ensuring governments are engaging closely in any applicable sanctions' frameworks will be key. A 2019 Walk Free study that provides an independent assessment of the approaches used by 183 governments in addressing modern slavery highlights major gaps regarding: identification and support of survivors; establishment of effective criminal justice systems; coordination mechanisms; processes for accountability and; transparency on commercial supply chains.<sup>245</sup> All these factors will also be vital in the effective planning and enforcement of any future modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions and implementation of current regimes.
- Need for capacity-building in host countries: In considering the ten countries that were identified by the same Walk Free study as taking least action in relation to modern slavery,<sup>246</sup> it is worth noting that among the worst offenders, such as DPRK, Iran and Russia, are also those countries that are subject to some of the most comprehensive and multilayered sanctions regimes in the world. This means that effective collaboration with domestic agencies in these countries will be unlikely, unless it is possible to reach an agreement as part of wider diplomatic relations, which currently seems highly unrealistic. Consultations highlighted the need for better reporting, clearer guidance, closer coordination, and greater investment in training, sharing of best practice, and capacity-building. Furthermore, and as noted by the European Parliament report on import bans to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking, "sanctions are tailored at country level or specific product or tariff lines. Inserting a ban relative to products made by forced labour would require significant adaptation (and institution building) to allow for sanctions on specific economic actors. Given that such amendments should happen across several trade regimes, there is an additional challenge of alignment across trade relations."<sup>247</sup>
- Gaps in implementation by financial institutions: Financial institutions have accumulated significant experience in navigating complex compliance landscapes over the past two decades, including in relation to sanctions and AML/CFT regulations. However, where there appear to be gaps, it is in relation to expertise and awareness relating to the use of sanctions specifically to address modern slavery and human trafficking. This is an area highlighted by interviewees as warranting more investment.<sup>248</sup> In addition, some warned that while many financial institutions are now flagging human trafficking, this is done more from a preventative rather than reactive stance. In parallel, the FAST initiative has demonstrated the importance of specialist tools for use by financial institutions to assist in compliance, including artificial intelligence.<sup>249</sup> This report proposes that similar consideration be given for specialist FinTech/GovTech tools that will allow financial institutions to better support and comply with financial sanctions tackling modern slavery and human trafficking.
- Unintended humanitarian consequences: Introducing the new human rights sanctions regime in Parliament, the then Foreign Secretary, Dominic Raab, stressed: "these sanctions are a forensic tool, they allow us to target perpetrators without punishing the wider people of a country affected."<sup>250</sup> To an extent, this is correct, sanctions that are highly targeted against a small number of individuals can serve to limit negative consequences on a country's population. If broader sectoral or financial sector sanctions begin to be employed, humanitarian impacts may start to become visible, particularly in case

where financial sectoral sanctions are used. The same is also true if companies that play an important role in a country's economy through employment or taxes, or entire government departments, are targeted through one or more sanctions regimes, as is the case in US sanctions against Venezuela, Syria, Iran, and DPRK as well as the EU's measures against targets in the latter three countries. It would seem unlikely that such hard-hitting sanctions would be employed to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking, but such considerations should be kept in mind when financial sanctions lead to a drop in available capital or a sharp decline in socioeconomic indicators or affect livelihoods in other notable ways, such as barriers to the sending of household remittances and the receipt of essential goods, or a rise in unemployment.

- Other unintended consequences: Some UN sanctions regimes have been assessed to have benefited human trafficking networks inadvertently, such as in the case of Sudan. The UN Sanctions App, for example, notes that unintended consequences of the UN's Sudan sanctions have led to: "resource diversion, decline in the credibility and/or legitimacy of UN Security Council, increase in criminality, particularly along the Libyan border, where former Darfur rebel groups assist and benefit from human trafficking networks."<sup>251</sup> The matter remains another under researched area.<sup>252</sup>
- Risks of a vicious circle between de-risking and modern slavery and human trafficking: Some of the most evident impacts of de-risking linked, in part, to stringent sanctions and AML/CFT requirements, include: the inability to use formal banking channels, challenges using regulated remittance channels. barriers to the trade in essential goods, constraints placed upon NGOs, and the shrinking of the "humanitarian space." This can lead entire communities or countries becoming financially excluded or "unbanked," with associated negative humanitarian consequences. This results in increased vulnerability and decreased resilience, which can then leave individuals and communities more susceptible to the risks of modern slavery and human trafficking as well as other pressures, such as the onset of new conflicts. These are all factors that could then lead to a rise, rather than reduction, in modern slavery and human trafficking end up inadvertently fuelling their rise.
- COVID-19: The situation has been further exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Heavily sanctioned countries, or those suffering from "de-risking," have shown to be particularly ill-equipped to tackle the pandemic.<sup>253</sup> At the same time, the pandemic has also placed additional downward pressures on employment, social security, public health facilities,<sup>254</sup> and household remittance flows that in ordinary times work in a counter-cyclical manner to economic health and provide a vital lifeline to vulnerable communities around the world. The pandemic is the first time this has not been the case, signifying that the close relationship between de-risking, financial exclusion, and modern slavery and human trafficking should be paid particular attention at present.

# **Recommendations for FAST**

To optimize the effectiveness of sanctions in tackling the financial angle of modern slavery and human trafficking and to assist in closing illicit financial flows, and ultimately trafficking networks, the following steps should be considered:

- Conduct further research to inform sanctions implementation on modern slavery and human trafficking:
  - Develop a methodology and conduct research to assess the impacts and effectiveness of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions used to date to capture all types of measures, including those listed under broader umbrella terms. This could include an assessment of how overlapping sanctions regimes against similar targets may be having an impact.
  - Execute a detailed mapping exercise, with the option for its inclusion in a regularly updated database available online, to capture all types of sanctions engaged in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking, including those with no mention of relevant terms but relating to known perpetrators. This could be linked to other existing sanctions databases, such as the UN Sanctions App<sup>255</sup> and other similar platforms regarding the US, EU, UK, Canadian, and Australian measures alongside any new actors that start using sanctions to address these challenge.
  - Carry out in-depth consultations with US officials, former and serving, on the use of sanctions to address transnational organized crime in the Americas, such as in relation to drug trafficking, to generate detailed guidance and capture lessons learned.
  - Investigate challenges surrounding implementation and enforcement with regards to closer collaboration with governments and law enforcement agencies around the world and use of available tech-based innovations.
  - Identify and commission new research that should be accessible to the policy community, useful to financial institutions and serve as inspiration for further research by universities and research institutions.

#### • Establishment of:

- A platform that serves as a repository on relevant publications, projects, initiatives, and other resources specifically on sanctions relating to modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A multi-stakeholder forum/dialogue to include the UN, governments, financial institutions, survivor groups, and "tech-for-good"/financial technology specialists. This would have a focus on sectoral consultations, sharing of best practice, building of trust, awareness raising, capacity-building, and identification of action on mitigating de-risking as well as development of new tech platforms. Outputs could include a series of resources and network to aid policymakers and financial institutions developing and enforcing new sanctioning strategies to address the problem.

- A research network, to include those already leading on important aspects relevant to modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions, such as measures to address transnational organized crime.
- An expert working group or commission, composed of experienced former or serving practitioners and experts, able to advise on the direction of research and policy engagement.

#### Design and coordination of:

- A training course, including options for e-learning workshops, to be made available to relevant stakeholders on sanctions and modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A "tech-sprint" to identify existing technology that could assist with the more effective use of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions, and avoidance of unintended consequences of de-risking, which could include the creation of new products should appropriate innovations not be found that are able to meet existing needs.

## **Production of:**

- A blueprint on effective and ethical use of sanctions to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking.
- A modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions "checklist" to equip policymakers in the adoption of new measures.
- A series of detailed recommendations for policymakers and the private sector to assist in the effective planning, adoption, and implementation of modern slavery and human trafficking-related sanctions.
- Creation of a communications strategy to focus on awareness-raising and capacity-building.

## POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

More widely, when new sanctions are being planned and executed to tackle modern slavery and human trafficking, policymakers could pay close attention to the following areas:

- Consider scope for closer international cooperation and establishment of formalized mechanisms to allow for planning and assessment that seeks to close diversion gaps in order to constrain modern slavery and human trafficking networks.
- Provide clarity and guidance on national expectations and regulations.
- Strengthen the use of sanctions regimes to include a broader range of instruments, including those of a financial nature.
- Facilitate public-private and intergovernmental/international organization information-sharing.
- Strive for clearer use of terminology, in listing criteria in relation to modern slavery and human trafficking as well as provision of information on modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions use to date.
- Support capacity-building, sharing of best practices, awareness raising and training across sectors. •
- Engage with the private sector on sanctions design.
- Increase capacity and resourcing across stakeholder groups.
- Explore ways to reduce de-risking.

# References

- <sup>1.</sup> Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, *Global Organized Crime Index* (Geneva: Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 2021), https://ocindex.net/assets/ downloads/global-ocindex-report.pdf.
- <sup>2.</sup> Such as anti-money-laundering and combating the financing of terrorism (AML/CFT) measures.
- <sup>3.</sup> Interview by the author, February 2022.
- <sup>4.</sup> Kuntay Celik, Impact of the FATF Recommendations and their Implementation on Financial Inclusion (Washington DC: World Bank, 2021), https://documents1.worldbank.org/ curated/en/597781637558061429/pdf/Impact-of-the-FATF-Recommendations-and-their-Implementation-on-Financial-Inclusion-Insights-from-Mutual-Evaluations-and-National-Risk-Assessments.pdf.
- <sup>5.</sup> "UN Sanctions App," Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com.
- <sup>6.</sup> "Forced Labour, Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking," International Labour Organization, last accessed 22 March," 2022, https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/lang--en/index. htm.
- <sup>7.</sup> UK Government, Human Trafficking Practical Guidance (London: UK Home Office, 2013), https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/human-trafficking-practical-guidance.
- <sup>8.</sup> Keith Ditcham, "Human Trafficking: The UK Needs to Improve Its Response," RUSI, 10 March 2021, https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/human-trafficking-uk-needs-improve-its-response.
- <sup>9.</sup> "Goal 1: Compliance with Laws Against Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking," FAST Initiative, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://www.fastinitiative.org/the-blueprint/goal1/.
- <sup>10.</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, *The Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Trafficking in Persons and Responses to the Challenges* (Vienna: UNODC, 2021), https://www.unodc.org/ documents/human-trafficking/2021/The\_effects\_of\_the\_COVID-19\_pandemic\_on\_trafficking\_ in\_persons.pdf.
- <sup>11.</sup> International Bank of Reconstruction and Development, *Poverty and Shared Prosperity 2020: Reversals of Fortune* (Washington DC: World Bank, 2020), https://www.worldbank.org/en/ publication/poverty-and-shared-prosperity#a.
- <sup>12.</sup> Viviane Clement et al., *Groundswell Part 2: Acting on Internal Climate Migration* (Washington DC: World Bank, 2021), https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/36248.

- <sup>13.</sup> Chris O'Connell, *From a Vicious to a Virtuous Circle: Addressing Climate Change, Environmental Destruction & Contemporary Slavery* (London: Anti-Slavery International, 2020), https://www.antislavery.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/ASI\_ViciousCycle\_Report\_web2.pdf.
- <sup>14.</sup> International Labour Organization and United Nations Children's Fund, *Child Labour: Global Estimates 2020, Trends and the Road Forward* (New York: ILO and UNICEF, 2021), https://data.unicef.org/resources/child-labour-2020-global-estimates-trends-and-the-road-forward.
- <sup>15.</sup> "Human Trafficking," United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-Trafficking/Human-Trafficking.html.
- <sup>16.</sup> "Forced Labour, Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking," International Labour Organization, last accessed 25 March 2021, https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/lang--en/index. htm.
- <sup>17.</sup> "International Day for the Abolition of Slavery, 2 December," United Nations, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://www.un.org/en/observances/slavery-abolition-day.
- <sup>18.</sup> Including those characterized by "slavery, sexual exploitation, illicit activities and hazardous work and hazardous work that is likely to harm the health, safety or morale of children." See, "International Day for the Abolition of Slavery, 2 December," United Nations, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://www.un.org/en/observances/slavery-abolition-day.
- <sup>19.</sup> Such as the forcible recruitment of child soldiers, sweatshops, domestic servitude, and illegal activities within the confines of religions and cults. See, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), *The Human Faces of Modern Slavery* (Geneva: OHCHR, 2015), https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Slavery/UNVTCFS/UNSlaveryFund.pdf.
- <sup>20.</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), *Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Trafficking in Persons* (Vienna: UNODC, 2022), https://www.unodc.org/documents/Advocacy-Section/HTMSS\_Thematic\_Brief\_on\_COVID-19.pdf.
- <sup>21.</sup> Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, *Measurement, Action, Freedom: An Independent Assessment of Government Progress Towards Achieving UN Sustainable Development Goal 8.7* (Perth: Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, 2019), https://downloads.globalslaveryindex. org/ephemeral/walk-1643892971.free\_-1643892971.MAF\_190717\_FNL\_DIGITAL-P-1643892971. pdf.
- <sup>22.</sup> International Labour Organization, *Profits and Poverty: The Economics of Forced Labour* (Geneva: ILO, 2014), https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/publications/profits-of-forced-labour-2014/lang--en/index.htm.
- <sup>23.</sup> Based on other cases, any current and future imposition of modern slavery and human trafficking sanctions would benefit from being planned in close combination with AML/CFT and other related regulations as well as wider policies and initiatives seeking to tackle the problem.
- <sup>24.</sup> Finance Against Slavery and Trafficking Initiative, Unlocking Potential: A Blueprint for Mobilizing Finance Against Slavery and Trafficking (New York: United Nations University Centre for Policy Research, 2019).
- <sup>25.</sup> Erica Moret, "Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions in Crisis: Implications of their Rising Use and Misuse in Contemporary World Politics," *Research Handbook on Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions* ed. Charlotte Beaucillon (Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2021).
- <sup>26.</sup> Thomas J. Biersteker, Sue E. Eckert and Marcos Tourinho, *Targeted Sanctions: The Impacts and Effectiveness of United Nations Action* (Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- <sup>27.</sup> Brendan Taylor, Sanctions as Grand Strategy (London: Routledge, 2010).

- <sup>28.</sup> Erica S. Moret, "Humanitarian Impacts of Economic Sanctions on Iran and Syria," *European Security* 24, 1 (2015): 120-140, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09662839.2014.8 93427.
- <sup>29.</sup> Erica Moret, "Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions in Crisis: Implications of their Rising Use and Misuse in Contemporary World Politics," *Research Handbook on Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions* ed. Charlotte Beaucillon (Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2021).
- <sup>30.</sup> According to one recent study, the US employed over 150 different sanctions regimes between 1990-2015, compared to 75 by the EU and 35 by the UN in the same period. See, Hana Attia and Julia Grauvogel, *Easier in Than Out: The Protracted Process of Ending Sanctions* (Hamburg: German Institute for Global and Area Studies, 2019), https://www.giga-hamburg. de/en/system/files/publications/gf\_global\_1905\_en.pdf. Comparisons are complicated by the complexity of US sanctions measures, making it difficult to generate reliable figures on sanctions use.
- <sup>31.</sup> Erica Moret and Fabrice Pothier, "Sanctions After Brexit," *Survival, global politics and strategy* 60, 2 (2018): 179-200.
- <sup>32.</sup> Royal Norwegian Embassy in London, "Written Evidence (BSP0011) Brexit: Sanctions Policy," House of Lords EU External Affairs Sub-Committee, Inquiry into UK sanctions policy after Brexit, 2017, http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/ evidencedocument/eu-external-affairs-subcommittee/brexit-sanctions-policy/written/71045. pdf.
- <sup>33.</sup> Andrea Charron and Clara Portela "The Relationship between United Nations Sanctions and Regional Sanctions Regimes," *Targeted Sanctions: The Impacts and Effectiveness of United Nations Action* eds. Sue Eckert and Thomas Weiss (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- <sup>34.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>35.</sup> This includes: Malaysia, Singapore and Vietnam in Asia; Algeria, Egypt, Mauritius, Seychelles, Sudan, Uganda and Tanzania in Africa; Bahrain, Iraq, Saudi Arabia, Iran, Lebanon and the United Arab Emirates in the Middle East, and Mexico, Colombia and Panama in Latin America. See, "Global Sanctions Guide," Eversheds and Sutherland, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://ezine.eversheds-sutherland.com/global-sanctions-guide/home/.
- <sup>36.</sup> James Reilly, "China's Unilateral Sanctions," *The Washington Quarterly* 35, 4 (2012): 121-133.
- <sup>37.</sup> Erica Moret et al., The New Deterrent? International Sanctions against Russia over the Ukraine Crisis: Impacts, Costs and Further Action (Geneva: Graduate Institute Geneva, 2016), https:// repository.graduateinstitute.ch/record/294704?ln=en.
- <sup>38.</sup> Shannon Tiezzi, "China Passes New Law on 'Countering Foreign Sanctions," *The Diplomat*, 11 June 2021, https://thediplomat.com/2021/06/china-passes-new-law-on-countering-foreign-sanctions/.
- <sup>39.</sup> "UN Sanctions App," Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com.
- <sup>40.</sup> In recent years in the EU, this includes respect for territorial integrity (Russian actions in Ukraine); protection against the effects of the extraterritorial application of certain legislation (US); unauthorized drilling activities in the Eastern Mediterranean (Turkey) and misappropriation of public funds (Ukraine). See, "EU Sanctions Map," European Commission, last accessed 25 March 2022, http://www.sanctionsmap.eu/#/main.

- **46** What is the Role for Financial Sanctions in Tackling Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking?
  - <sup>41.</sup> Clara Portela, "The Spread of Horizontal Sanctions," Centre for European Policy Studies, 7 March 2019, http://www.ceps.eu/the-spreadof-horizontal-sanctions; Erica Moret, Francesco Giumelli and Nikolay Bozhkov, "Space Exploration: Mapping the EU's Cyber Sanctions Regime," *Guardian of the Galaxy: EU Cyber Sanctions and Norms in Cyberspace* eds. Patryk Pawlak and Thomas Biersteker (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2019); Erica Moret and Clara Portela, *The EU's Chemical Weapons Sanctions Regime: Defending a Taboo under Attack* (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2020).
  - <sup>42.</sup> Clara Portela, "Sanctions and the European Neighbourhood Policy," *The Routledge Handbook on the European Neighbourhood Policy* eds. Tobias Schumacher, Andreas Marchetti, Thomas Demmelhuber (Oxford: Routledge, 2017).
  - <sup>43.</sup> Elin Hellquist, "Regional Organizations and Sanctions against Members: Explaining the Different Trajectories of the African Union, the League of Arab States, and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations," *KFG Working Paper Series* 59 (2014)
  - <sup>44.</sup> While debate continues over the efficacy of economic sanctions in general, there is widespread acknowledgement that they can be useful in particular contexts e.g. Gary Clyde Hufbauer et al., *Economic Sanctions Reconsidered*: 3rd edition (Washington DC: Peterson Institute for International Peace, 2007). Nevertheless, assessing the effectiveness of sanctions is a major challenge in light of difficulties identifying causality. This study found that they were effective around 30 per cent of the time. Another leading study by Thomas J. Biersteer, et al, "UN Targeted Sanctions Datasets (1991-2013)," *Journal of Peace Research* 55, 3 (2018): 404-412. This found that UN targeted sanctions were effective 22 per cent of the time overall, with a 28 per cent success rate in constraining; a 27 percent success rate at signaling and a 10 per cent success rate in coercing behavioural change in a target.
  - <sup>45.</sup> Francesco Giumelli, "New Analytical Categories for Assessing EU Sanctions," *The International Spectator: Italian Journal of International Affairs* 45, 3 (2010): 131–144.
  - <sup>46.</sup> Thomas J Biersteker et al., "UN Targeted Sanctions Datasets (1991–2013)," *Journal of Peace Research* 55, 3 (2018): 404–12.
  - <sup>47.</sup> Ibid.
  - <sup>48.</sup> Ibid.
  - <sup>49.</sup> "UN Sanctions App," Graduate Institute Geneva, last accessed 22 March 2022.
  - <sup>50.</sup> Jason Bartlett and Megan Ophel, "Sanctions by the Numbers: Transnational Crime and Drug Trafficking," Center for New American Studies, 30 November 2021, https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-transnational-crime-and-drug-trafficking.
  - <sup>51.</sup> Ibid.
  - <sup>52.</sup> See, US Department of the Treasury, Combating Human Trafficking (Washington DC: Department of the Treasury, 2020); Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), Follow the Money: How Financial Investigations Aid in the Fight Against Trafficking in Human Beings (Vienna: OSCE, 2020); Jamille Bigio, "Human Trafficking Helps Terrorists Earn Money and Strategic Advantage," Foreign Policy, 31 January 2020, https://foreignpolicy. com/2020/01/31/human-trafficking-helps-terrorists-earn-money-and-strategic-advantage/.
  - <sup>53.</sup> Jason Bartlett and Megan Ophel, "Sanctions by the Numbers: Transnational Crime and Drug Trafficking," Center for New American Studies, 30 November 2021, https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-transnational-crime-and-drug-trafficking.

- <sup>54.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>55.</sup> Erica Moret, Francesco Giumelli and Nilolay Bozhkov, "Space Exploration: Mapping the EU's Cyber Sanctions Regime," *Guardian of the Galaxy: EU Cyber Sanctions and Norms in Cyberspace* eds. Patryk Pawlak and Thomas Biersteker (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2019); Erica Moret and Clara Portela, *The EU's Chemical Weapons Sanctions Regime: Defending a Taboo under Attack* (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies 2020), https://www.iss.europa.eu/content/eu%E2%80%99s-chemical-weapons-sanctions-regime.
- <sup>56.</sup> Alexandre Prezanti, "Sanctions: A new UK Tool Against Organized Crime?," Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 10 August 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/ sanctions-uk-oc/.
- <sup>57.</sup> De-risking is driven, in large part, by the increasing complexity of banking requirements, coming to the fore following the 9/11 terrorist attacks. US Treasury banking fines, sometimes entering into the billions of US dollars, has also contributed to over-compliance and de-risking in banks.
- <sup>58.</sup> De-risking, including the decrease in correspondent banking channels, which can lead to financial exclusion of so-called "high-risk" countries, has been described as a global crisis by the International Monetary Fund (IMF), World Bank, Financial Stability Board (FSB) and the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) (for a detailed description of these debates. See, Erica Moret, "Time to Act: Harmonizing Global Initiatives and Technology-based Innovations Addressing De-risking at the Interfacing Sanctions-Counterterrorism-Humanitarian Nexus," *International Sanctions: Improving Implementation through Better Interface Management* eds. Sascha Lohmann and Judith Vorrath (Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik, 2021), https:// www.swp-berlin.org/publications/products/arbeitspapiere/WP\_International\_Sanctions.pdf.
- <sup>59.</sup> While little has been published to date on this area, this is the focus of a project run by the author of this report. See, Erica Moret, Grégoire Mallard and Zachary Douglas, "When Money Can't Buy Food and Medicine: Banking Challenges in the International Trade of Vital Goods and their Humanitarian Impacts in Sanctioned Jurisdictions," Graduate Institute Geneva, 11 May 2021, https://www.graduateinstitute.ch/communications/news/when-money-cant-buy-food-and-medicine-banking-challenges-international-trade.
- <sup>60.</sup> Joseph, Dahler and Erica Moret, Invisible Sanctions: How Over-compliance Limits Humanitarian Work on Syria: Challenges of Fund Transfer for Non-Profit Organizations Working on Syria (Berlin: IMPACT - Civil Society Research and Development, 2020), https://www.impact-csrd.org/ invisible-sanctions/.
- <sup>61.</sup> Financial Action Task Force (FATF), *Financial Flows from Human Trafficking* (Paris: FAFT, 2018).
- <sup>62.</sup> Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), *Following the Money: Compendium of Resources and Step-by-step Guide to Financial Investigations into Trafficking in Human Beings* (Vienna: OSCE, 2019), https://www.osce.org/secretariat/438323.
- <sup>63.</sup> The report does not mention sanctions but outlines the role of AML regimes in combating human trafficking.
- <sup>64.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>65.</sup> See Egmont Group of Financial Intelligence Units, *Annual Report 2019-2020* (Ottawa: Egmont Group of Financial Intelligence Units, 2020), https://egmontgroup.org/en/system/files/filedepot/10/Egmont%20Group%20Annual%20Report%202019-2020.pdf.

- <sup>56.</sup> Other relevant African legislation or agreements includes; Organisation of African Unity, "The African Charter on Human and Peoples Rights," Nairobi, 1 June 1981, CAB/LEG/67/3; Organisation of African Unity, "The African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child," Organisation of African Unity, Addis Ababa, 1 July 1990, CAB/LEG/24.9/49; African Union, "The African Common Position on Children (Declaration and Plan of Action 2001)," African Union, Cairo, 31 May 2001; African Union, "The Constitutive Act of the African Union," African Union, Lomé, 11 July 2000; African Union, "Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa," African Union, Maputo, 2003; The African Union, "The African Common Position on Migration and Development," African Union, Banjul, 29 June 2006.
- <sup>67.</sup> Chris Mensah-Ankrah and Rex Osei Sarpong, *The Modern Trend of Human Trafficking in Africa and the Role of the African Union* (Accra: Eban Centre for Human Trafficking Studies, 2017), https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322050335\_The\_Modern\_Trend\_of\_Human\_ Trafficking\_in\_Africa\_and\_the\_Role\_of\_the\_African\_Union.
- <sup>68.</sup> For further details, Financial Transactions and Reports Analysis Centre of Canada, "FINTRAC provides additional money laundering indicators associated with human trafficking for sexual exploitation in support of Project Protect," 30 July 2021, https://www.fintrac-canafe.gc.ca/new-neuf/nr/2021-07-30-eng.
- <sup>69.</sup> "About the Bali Process," The Bali Process on People Smuggling, Trafficking in Persons and Related Transnational Crime, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://www.baliprocess.net.
- <sup>70.</sup> Other relevant UN legislation or agreements includes: United Nations General Assembly, "The Universal Declaration of Human Rights," United Nations, New York, 10 December 1948; United Nations General Assembly, Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination against Women," United Nations, New York, 18 December 1979; Fourth World Conference on Women, "The Beijing Declaration and Platform of Action," United Nations, Beijing, 15 September 1995; International Labour Organization, "ILO Convention on Worst Form of Child Labour," International Labour Organization, Geneva, 17 June 1999; Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on Children, "A World Fit for Children," United Nations, New York, 10 May 2002.
- <sup>71.</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, United Nations Convention Against Transactional Crime and the Protocols Thereto (Vienna: UNODC, 2004), https://www.unodc.org/documents/ treaties/UNtransnational organized crime/Publications/transnational organized crime%20 Convention/transnational organized crimeebook-e.pdf.
- <sup>72.</sup> United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children," United Nations, New York, 15 November 2000, A/RES/55/25 https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking/protocol. html.
- <sup>73.</sup> "It is the first legally binding instrument with an internationally recognized definition of human trafficking. This definition provides a vital tool for the identification of victims, whether men, women or children, and for the detection of all forms of exploitation which constitute human trafficking. See, United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children," United Nations, New York, 15 November 2000, A/RES/55/25 https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking/protocol.html.

74. Ibid.

- <sup>75.</sup> "Forced Labour, Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking," International Labour Organization, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/forced-labour/lang--en/index. htm.
- <sup>76.</sup> Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations: Protect, Respect and Remedy" Framework (New York and Geneva: OHCHR, 2011), https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/ GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR\_EN.pdf.
- According to the UN Sanctions App: "The designations follow UNSCR 2240 from 9 October 2015, in which the Security Council condemned the acts of migrant smuggling and human trafficking into, via, and from the Libyan territory, but invoke more general human rights abuses listing criteria from UNSCR 1970, 2174, and 2213 rather than extend the criteria specifically to migrant smuggling and human trafficking. UNSCR 2240 also authorized the use of all commensurate measures, including inspection and seizure, against vessels on the high seas off the coast of Libya suspected of being used for migrant smuggling and human trafficking (originally for 1 year, renewed periodically thereafter)." "Libya II EP4," 2022, UN Sanctions App, Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com/cases/libya-ii/episodes/libya2-ep-4.
- <sup>78.</sup> Council of the European Union, "Fight against human trafficking in Libya: EU sanctions six human traffickers and smugglers in line with UN decision," 14 June 2018.
- <sup>79.</sup> Agreement on the sanctions at the UN Security Council was fuelled, in part, by the outrage sparked by press coverage of slave markets in Libya, according to interview conducted by the author, February 2022.
- <sup>80.</sup> "Mali EP1," UN Sanctions App, Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com/cases/mali/episodes/mali-ep-1.
- <sup>81.</sup> The full text reads: "Acting for or on behalf of or at the direction of or otherwise supporting or financing individuals and entities identified in subparagraphs (a) and (b) above, including through the proceeds from organized crime, including the production and trafficking of narcotic drugs and their precursors originating in or transiting through Mali, the trafficking in persons and the smuggling of migrants, the smuggling and trafficking of arms as well as the trafficking in cultural property." United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 2374, adopted by the Security Council at its 8040th meeting The Situation in Mali," United Nations, 5 September 2017, S/RES/2374: para 8C.
- <sup>82.</sup> Thomas Biersteker, Larissa Van den Herik and Rebecca Brubaker, *Enhancing Due Process in UN Security Council Targeted Sanctions Regimes* (Geneva: Graduate Institute Geneva, 2021).
- <sup>83.</sup> United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 2368, adopted by the Security Council at its 8007th meeting," United Nations, 20 July 2017, S/RES/2368: para 2, 4.
- <sup>84.</sup> "Amir Muhammad Sa'id Abdal-Rahman al-Mawla," United Nations Security Council, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/content/amir-muhammadsa%E2%80%99id-abdal-rahman-al-mawla.
- <sup>85.</sup> Also known as Jama'atu Ahlis Sunna Lidda'Awati Wal-Jihad
- <sup>86.</sup> "Islamic State West Africa Province (ISWAP)," United Nations Security Council, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/content/islamic-state-west-africa-provinceiswap-0.
- <sup>87.</sup> "Jama'atu Ahlis-Sunna Lidda'awati Wal-Jihad (Boko Haram)," United Nations Security Council, last accessed 23 March 2022, https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/sanctions/1267/aq\_ sanctions\_list/summaries/entity/jama%27atu-ahlis-sunna-lidda%27awati-wal-jihad-%28boko.

- <sup>88.</sup> Kimberly Anne Elliott and Richard B. Freeman, "ILO to the Rescue?," *Can Labor Standards Improve Under Globalization?* eds. Kimberly Anne Elliott and Richard B. Freeman (Boston: Peterson Institute for International Economics, 2003), https://www.piie.com/publications/ chapters\_preview/338/5iie3322.pdf.
- <sup>89.</sup> According to a consultation with an expert familiar with the process, February 2022.
- <sup>90.</sup> This is partly because existing studies are only looking at the stated objectives like cessation of hostilities.
- <sup>91.</sup> United Nations Security Council, "Letter to the President of the Security Council: Final Report of the Panel of Experts on Libya Established Pursuant to Security Council Resolution 1973 (2011)," United Nations, 8 March 2021, S/2021/229, https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/ UNDOC/GEN/N21/037/72/PDF/N2103772.pdf?OpenElement.
- <sup>92.</sup> See also United Nations Security Council, "Implementation of Resolution 2546: Report of the Secretary-General," United Nations, New York, 2 September 2021, S/2021/767, https://undocs. org/S/2021/767.
- <sup>93.</sup> US National Security Council, "Transnational Organized Crime: A Growing Threat to National and International Security," *Strategy to Combat Transnational Organized Crime* (Washington DC: US National Security Council, 2011), https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/administration/ eop/nsc/transnational-crime/threat.
- <sup>94.</sup> It states: "Trafficking in Persons (TIP), or human trafficking, refers to activities involved when one person obtains or holds another person in compelled service, such as involuntary servitude, slavery, debt bondage, and forced labor. TIP specifically targets the trafficked person as an object of criminal exploitation—often for labor exploitation or sexual exploitation purposes—and trafficking victims are frequently physically and emotionally abused. Although TIP is generally thought of as an international crime that involves the crossing of borders, TIP victims can also be trafficked within their own countries. Traffickers can move victims between locations within the same country and often sell them to other trafficking organizations." US National Security Council, "Transnational Organized Crime: A Growing Threat to National and International Security," *Strategy to Combat Transnational Organized Crime* (Washington DC: US National Security Council, 2011), https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/administration/eop/nsc/transnational-crime/threat.
- <sup>95.</sup> The White House, *The National Action Plan to Combat Human Trafficking* (Washington DC: US Government, 2021), https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/National-Action-Plan-to-Combat-Human-Trafficking.pdf.
- 96. Ibid.
- <sup>97.</sup> It could also be argued that sanctions, through their constraining, coercing and signalling functions, can also play a role in *prevention and protection*. Furthermore, the *partnerships* angle is also a key component in defining the likely success of any given sanctions regime, across sanctioning powers and across relevant sectors within individual jurisdictions (e.g. the private sector, research institutions, NGOs and so on).
- <sup>98.</sup> The White House, "Fact Sheet," *The National Action Plan to Combat Human Trafficking* (Washington DC: US Government, 2021), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2021/12/03/fact-sheet-the-national-action-plan-to-combat-humantrafficking-nap/.
- <sup>99.</sup> US National Security Council, "Protect the Financial System and Strategic Markets Against Transnational Organized Crime," *Strategy to Combat Transnational Organized Crime* (Washington DC: US National Security Council, 2011), https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/ administration/eop/nsc/transnational-crime/financial-system.

- <sup>100.</sup> Jason Bartlett and Megan Ophel, "Sanctions by the Numbers: Transnational Crime and Drug Trafficking," Center for New American Studies, 30 November 2021, https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-transnational-crime-and-drug-trafficking.
- <sup>101.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).

<sup>102.</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>103.</sup> Division A, P.L. 106-286, as amended, cited in Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>104.</sup> The Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000 (22 U.S.C. § 7102(9) and its subsequent reauthorizations define human trafficking as: "Sex trafficking in which a commercial sex act is induced by force, fraud, or coercion, or in which the person induced to perform such act has not attained 18 years of age; or...The recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, or obtaining of a person for labor or services, through the use of force, fraud, or coercion for the purpose of subjection to involuntary servitude, peonage, debt bondage, or slavery." "Human Trafficking," US Department of Justice, last accessed 22 March 2022, https://www.justice.gov/ humantrafficking.
- <sup>105.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>106.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>107.</sup> This is a forum that sets the Federal Agenda on policies relating to human trafficking, which is mandated by Section 105 of the U.S. Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000 (22 U.S.C. 7103) and established pursuant to the US, President's Interagency Task Force To Monitor and Combat Trafficking in Persons, Executive Order 13257, 13 February 2002.
- <sup>108.</sup> Established through the United States Government, "Transportation, Treasury, Independent Agencies, and General Government Appropriations Act," 11 March 2005: Sec 222(a); United States Code, "Money and Finance 31," as of 8 December 2004, cited in Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief*, (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021.
- <sup>109.</sup> United State Government, "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020," 20 December 2019, Section 7154(c), cited in Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. ORegan, "Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief," (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>110.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>111.</sup> United States Code, "Money and Finance 31," as of 8 December 2004; United States Code: "Title 12: Banks and Banking in the US," as of 1 February 2020; United State Code, "Title 18 of the US Code: Crime and Criminal Procedure," as of 1 January 2018.
- <sup>112.</sup> FinCEN provides guidance to support financial institutions to identify financial patterns linked to modern slavery and human trafficking. Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, *Supplemental Advisory on Identifying and Reporting Human Trafficking and Related Activity* (Washington DC: US Treasury, 2020).

- <sup>113.</sup> According to Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021), the Departments of State, Commerce, Homeland Security, and Treasury described supply chain risks linked to firms operating in Xinjiang, and other parts of China that "engage in human rights abuses, including forced labor." Departments of State, the Treasury, Commerce, and Homeland Security, "Risks and Considerations for Businesses with Supply Chain Exposure to Entities Engaged in Forced Labor and Other Human Rights Abuses in Xinjiang," 1 July 2020.
- <sup>114.</sup> The US Government does not describe its import restrictions sanctions *per se*.
- <sup>115.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>116.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>117.</sup> United State Code, "Title 2: International Emergency Economic Powers Act," as of 28 December 1977; United State Government, "Title 50: Unusual and extraordinary threat; declaration of national emergency; exercise of Presidential authorities," as of 3 January 2012: authorizes the US President to invoke the act without the need to declare a national emergency, as provided for in the National Emergencies Act (50 U.S.C. 1601 et seq.) in response to an unusual and extraordinary threat.
- <sup>118.</sup> United States Government, "Global Magnitsky Act," 14 December 2012; United States Government, "The Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA)" 28 October 2000.
- <sup>119.</sup> United State Government, "Blocking Property and Suspending Entry of Certain Persons Contributing to the Situation in Mali," Executive Order 13882, 26 July 2019.
- <sup>120.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>121.</sup> These individuals are also subject to UN sanctions though the designation criteria are not identical to US sanctions in many cases. US Department of the Treasury. "Treasury Sanctions Individuals for Prolonging Violence and Threatening Humanitarian Assistance in Mali," 20 December 2019.
- <sup>122.</sup> United States Government, "Blocking Property of Certain Persons Contributing to the Situation in Burundi," Executive Order 13712, 22 November 2015; United States Government, "Blocking Property of Certain Persons Contributing to the Conflict in the Central African Republic," Executive Order 13667, 12 May 2014; United States Government, "Blocking Property of Certain Persons Contributing to the Conflict in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," Executive Order 13413, 27 October 2006, as amended by United States Government, "Continuation of the National Emergency with Respect to The Democratic Republic of the Congo," Executive Order 13671, 8 July 2014; United States Government, "Continuation of the National Emergency with Respect to Mali," Executive Order 13882, 26 July 26 2019; United States Government, "Continuation of the National Emergency with Respect to Somalia," Executive Order 13620, 20 July 20 2012; and United States Government, "Blocking Property of Certain Persons With Respect to South Sudan," Executive Order 13664, 3 April 2014.
- <sup>123.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- 124. Ibid.
- <sup>125.</sup> United States Government, "North Korea Sanctions and Policy Enhancement Act of 2016," 18 February 2016.
- <sup>126.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).

- <sup>127.</sup> According to OFAC press releases, Kim Jong Un and the Ministry of People's Security's Correctional Bureau was designated pursuant to United States Government, "Blocking Property of the Government of North Korea and the Workers' Party of Korea, and Prohibiting Certain Transactions with Respect to North Korea" Executive Order 13722, 15 March 2016: "for having engaged in, facilitated, or been responsible for an abuse or violation of human rights" and the Ministry of Labor was designated pursuant to EO 13722 as "a North Korean government agency, instrumentality, or controlled entity." Cited in Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021). See, US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions North Korean Senior Officials and Entities Associated with Human Rights Abuses," 6 July 2016; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Additional North Korean Officials and Entities in Response to the Regime's Serious Human Rights Abuses and Censorship Activities," 26 October 2017; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Entities Involved in Exporting Workers from North Korea," 19 November 2020.
- <sup>128.</sup> Including those established through the United States Government, "Foreign Narcotics Kingpin Designation Act," 3 December 1999, 21 U.S.C. 1901-1908, 8 U.S.C. 1182; United States Government, "Specially Designated Narcotics Trafficking Kingpin Programme (SDNTK)" 3 December 1999; United States Government, "Blocking Property of Transnational Criminal Organizations," Executive Order 13581, 24 July 2011; and United States Government, "Blocking the Property of Persons Involved in Serious Human Rights Abuse or Corruption," Executive Order 13818, 20 December 2017; United States Government, "Global Magnitsky Act," 14 December 2012.
- <sup>129.</sup> Also of possible relevance are the United States Government, "Specially Designated Narcotics Traffickers (SDNT)," 24 October 1995; United States Government, "Imposing Sanctions on Foreign Persons Involved in the Global Illicit Drug Trade," Executive Order 14059, 15 December 2021.
- <sup>130.</sup> Jason Bartlett and Megan Ophel, "Sanctions by the Numbers: Transnational Crime and Drug Trafficking," Center for New American Studies, 30 November 2021, https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-transnational-crime-and-drug-trafficking.
- <sup>131.</sup> Including through United States Government, "Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions with Persons Who Commit, Threaten To Commit, or Support Terrorism," Executive Order 13224, 23 September 2001, establishing US, Specially Designated Global Terrorist (SDGT) designation.
- <sup>132.</sup> United States Government, "Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions with Persons Who Commit, Threaten To Commit, or Support Terrorism," Executive Order 13224, 23 September 2001.
- <sup>133.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>134.</sup> US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Chinese Entity and Officials Pursuant to Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act," July 9, 2020; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Chinese Entity and Officials Pursuant to Global Magnitsky Human Rights Executive Order," 31 July 2020; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Chinese Government Officials in Connection with Serious Hum and Rights Abuse in Xinjiang," 22 March 2021.
- <sup>135.</sup> Examples of this category include Balkans-related designation of an individual under United States Government, "Termination of Emergencies with Respect to Yugoslavia, and Modification of Executive Order 13219 of 26 June 2001," Executive Order 13304, 28 May 2003, who was convicted by the International Criminal Tribunal (ICT) relating to the former Yugoslavia for crimes that included enslavement; various non-State armed groups that have been shown to recruit and use child soldiers, including Al Shabaab in Somalia; the Sudan People's Liberation Army (SPLA), and certain individuals linked to Houthi rebel forces in Yemen.

<sup>136.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).

137. Ibid.

- <sup>138.</sup> Pursuant to United States Government, "Blocking Property and Suspending Entry into the United States of Persons Contributing to the Situation in Libya," Executive Order 13726, 19 April 2016.
- <sup>139.</sup> Pursuant to United States Government , "Blocking the Property of Persons Involved in Serious Human Rights Abuse or Corruption," Executive Order 13818, 20 December 2017.

<sup>140.</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>141.</sup> Erica Moret, "Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions in Crisis: Implications of their Rising Use and Misuse in Contemporary World Politics," *Research Handbook on Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions* ed. Charlotte Beaucillon (Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2021).
- <sup>142.</sup> According to a European Parliament briefing paper: "under the 2018 United States–Mexico– Canada Agreement (USMCA), each country is required to put measures in place to prohibit the importation of goods manufactured wholly or in part by forced or compulsory labor." The requirement signifies that Canada and Mexico are obliged to adopt suitable regulatory and administration frameworks to allow of the enforcement of measures against forced labour. Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021): 4, https:// www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_ and\_modern\_slavery\_February.pdf.
- <sup>143.</sup> United States Government, "Tariff Act of 1930," Section 307, 19 U.S.C. §1307. Prohibits the importation of any product that was mined, produced, or manufactured wholly or in part by forced labour, including forced or indentured child labour. US Customs and Border Protection (CBP) enforces the prohibition.
- <sup>144.</sup> According to Vanpeperstraete: "Until the Trade Facilitation and Enforcement Act, the 1930 law had little practical effect given that an exemption existed for products that the United States could not or insufficiently, make, the so-called consumptive demand. Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021): 4, https://www.annacavazzini. eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_and\_modern\_slavery\_ February.pdf.
- <sup>145.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).
- <sup>146.</sup> Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, "Malaysia: U.S. Customs and Border Protection Prohibits Smart Glove Imports Citing Reasonable Evidence Indicating Forced Labour; Co. Released Statement Saying it Stands Against Forced Labour," 6 November 2021, https://www. business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/malaysia-us-customs-and-border-protectionprohibits-smart-glove-imports-citing-reasonable-evidence-indicating-forced-labour-coreleased-statement-saying-it-stands-against-forced-labour/.
- <sup>147.</sup> The humanitarian community argues that conditionality in humanitarian assistance should be avoided at all costs, as it could sit in breach of International Humanitarian Law and the Humanitarian Principles of impartiality and neutrality.

- <sup>148.</sup> United States Government, "William Wilberforce Trafficking Victims Protection Reauthorization Act of 2008," 23 December 2008, Title IV of Public Law 110-457; United States Government, "Foreign Relations and Intercourse Code," 22 U.S.C. 2370c to 2370c-2, 2012.
- <sup>149.</sup> Liana W. Rosen and Katarina, C. O'Regan, *Sanctions Programs Targeting Human Traffickers: In Brief* (Washington DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).

<sup>150.</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>151.</sup> At present most transnational crime sanctions focus on drug trafficking, in large part given the opioid crisis in US, according to one interviewee.
- <sup>152.</sup> European Union, "Treaty on European Union (Consolidated Version)," Maastricht, 7 February 1992: especially articles 2, 3, 5 and 21; European Union, "205 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (TFEU)," Rome, 25 March 1957.
- <sup>153.</sup> Other relevant EU legislation or agreements includes: The European Convention on Human Rights (1950); The Treaty on the European Union (1992); The EU Council Framework Decision on Combating Trafficking in Human Beings (2002); The Brussels Declaration on Preventing and Combating Trafficking in Human Beings (2002); The EU Plan of Best Practices, Standards and Procedures for Combating and Preventing Trafficking in Human Beings (2005)
- <sup>154.</sup> Keith Ditcham, "Human Trafficking: The UK Needs to Improve Its Response," RUSI, 10 March 2021, https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/human-trafficking-ukneeds-improve-its-response.
- <sup>155.</sup> Cordery Legal Compliance, "EU Issues Modern Slavery Due Diligence Guidance," 30 July 2021, https://www.corderycompliance.com/eu-modern-slavery-guidance/.
- <sup>156.</sup> EUROPOL, "New Task Force at Europol to Target the Most Dangerous Criminal Groups Involved in Human Trafficking and Migrant Smuggling," 2 July 2019, https://www.europol. europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/new-task-force-europol-to-target-most-dangerouscriminal-groups-involved-in-human-trafficking-and-migrant-smuggling.
- <sup>157.</sup> EUROPOL s the EU's law enforcement agency, whose remit is "to help make Europe safer by assisting law enforcement authorities in EU member countries. European Union." See, "Decentralised Agency: European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation (Europol)," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://european-union.europa.eu/institutions-law-budget/ institutions-and-bodies/institutions-and-bodies-profiles/europol\_en.
- <sup>158.</sup> "Corporate sustainability due diligence," European Commission, last accessed 24 March 2022, https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/doing-business-eu/corporate-sustainabilitydue-diligence\_en.
- <sup>159.</sup> Jonathan Armstrong and Andre Bywater, "ESG/Supply Chain Due Diligence Legal Trends Update," Cordery Legal Compliance, 11 May 2021, https://www.corderycompliance.com/esgsupply-chain-dd-legal-trends/.
- <sup>160.</sup> Simon Jessop and Jan Strupczewski, "EU Draft Law Would Require Firms to Check Suppliers for Human Rights, Environmental Ethics," *Reuters*, 21 February 2022, https://www.reuters. com/markets/rates-bonds/eu-draft-law-would-require-firms-check-suppliers-human-rightsenvironmental-2022-02-21/.
- <sup>161.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>162.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021): 4, https:// www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_ and\_modern\_slavery\_February.pdf.

- <sup>163.</sup> The Guidance does not use the term "modern slavery" and instead uses the term "forced labour," as set out in ILO Convention 29 on Forced Labour, where it is defined as "all work or service which is exacted from any person under the menace of any penalty and for which the said person has not offered himself voluntarily." The Guidance sets out a number of examples of "forced labour." Jonathan Armstrong and Andre Bywater, "EU Issues Modern Slavery Due Diligence Guidance," Cordery Legal Compliance, 30 July 2021, https://www.corderycompliance. com/eu-modern-slavery-guidance/.
- <sup>164.</sup> European Commission and the European External Action Service, *Guidance on Due Diligence for EU Businesses to Address the Risk of Forced Labour in their Operations and Supply Chains* (Brussels: European Commission and the European External Action Service, 2021), https://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2021/july/tradoc\_159709.pdf.
- <sup>165.</sup> Sam Fleming et al., "Brussels prepares stricter rules on supply chain liability," *Financial Times*, 24 January 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/9e531e79-864a-4c0b-8245-f2d21bfd497d.
- <sup>166.</sup> While these date back over a decade, a recent example is the European Union, "Resolution on Forced Labour and the Situation of the Uyghurs in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region," 17 December 2020, 2020/2913 (RSP), https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2020-0375\_EN.html.
- <sup>167.</sup> The report highlights that over 80 international brand name corporations have allegedly directly or indirectly profited from Uyghur forced labour through their supply chains.
- <sup>168.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021) https:// www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_ and\_modern\_slavery\_February.pdf.
- <sup>169.</sup> The EU already counts on a card warning system for fisheries, which translates to an import ban in cases when red cards are allocated in response to illegal fishing. See, for example, Alin Kadfak and Sebastian Linke, "More than Just a Carding System: Labour implications of the EU's Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated [IUU] Fishing Policy in Thailand," *Marine Policy* 127 (2021). The EU has also taken action in the past regarding ILO judgements (including in relation to Myanmar and Uzbekistan on use of child labour).
- <sup>170.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021): 4, https:// www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_ and\_modern\_slavery\_February.pdf.
- <sup>171.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>172.</sup> Council of the European Union, "Fight against human trafficking in Libya: EU Sanctions Six Human Traffickers and Smugglers in Line with UN Decision," 14 June 2018.
- <sup>173.</sup> Steffen Seibert, Twitter, 10 November 2021, https://twitter.com/RegSprecherStS/ status/1458384186218274819.
- <sup>174.</sup> European Commission, "Statement by President von der Leyen on the situation at the border between Poland and Belarus," 8 November 2021, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/ presscorner/detail/en/statement\_21\_5867.
- <sup>175.</sup> European Union, "Council Regulation (EU) 2020/1998, Concerning Restrictive Measures against Serious Human Rights Violations and Abuses," 7 December 2020.
- <sup>176.</sup> European Union, "Council Decision (CFSP) 2020/1999, Concerning Restrictive Measures Against Serious Human Rights Violations and Abuses," 7 December 2020.

- <sup>177.</sup> In an open letter, Global Witness, Transparency International EU, Open Society European Policy Institute and twelve other organizations wrote: "we welcome adoption of a new sanctions regime by the European Union to target human rights abusers worldwide. However, we urge the EU to adopt a complementary sanctions regime targeting non-EU nationals involved in corruption and align itself with other existing regimes in the US or Canada and in development in the UK. See, Lucinda Pearson, "New EU Sanctions Regime is an Important Achievement but Leaves the Door Open to Dirty Money," Transparency International Joint Statement, 7 December 2020, https://transparency.eu/joint-statement-new-eu-sanctions/.
- <sup>178.</sup> According to one report, this includes: "the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights; the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide; the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment; the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination; the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women; the Convention on the Rights of the Child; the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearances; the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities; the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime; the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, and the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (according to Council Decision (CFSP) 2020/1999 of 7 December 2020." Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper, (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021), https://www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/Towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_ forced labour and modern slavery February.pdf.
- <sup>179.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>180.</sup> Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Norway to Align Itself with the New EU Sanctions Regime against Serious Human Rights Violations," 18 December 2020, https://www.norway. no/en/saudi-arabia/norway-sa/news-events/norway-to-align-itself-with-the-new-eu-sanctionsregime-against-serious-human-rights-violations/.
- <sup>181.</sup> Erica Moret and Fabrice, Pothier, "Sanctions After Brexit," *Survival, Global politics and strategy* 60, 2 (2018): 179-200.
- <sup>182.</sup> European Union, "Council Decision (CFSP) 2021/2160 amending Decision (CFSP) 2020/1999 Concerning Restrictive Measures against Serious Human Rights Violations and Abuses," 6 December 2021, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32021D2160
- <sup>183.</sup> European Union, "Council Regulation (EU) 2020/1998, Concerning Restrictive Measures against Serious Human Rights Violations and Abuses," 7 December 2020.
- <sup>184.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament, 2021), https:// www.annacavazzini.eu/wp-content/uploads/towards\_an\_EU\_import\_ban\_on\_forced\_labour\_ and\_modern\_slavery\_February.pdf.
- <sup>185.</sup> Lucinda Pearson, "New EU sanctions regime is an important achievement but leaves the door open to dirty money," Transparency International Joint Statement, 7 December 2020, https:// transparency.eu/joint-statement-new-eu-sanctions/.
- <sup>186.</sup> European Parliament, "MEPs call for EU Magnitsky Act to impose sanctions on human rights abusers," 14 March 2019, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/pressroom/20190307IPR30748/meps-call-for-eu-magnitsky-act-to-impose-sanctions-on-humanrights-abusers.
- <sup>187.</sup> Lucinda Pearson, "New EU sanctions regime is an important achievement but leaves the door open to dirty money," Transparency International Joint Statement, 7 December 2020, https:// transparency.eu/joint-statement-new-eu-sanctions/.

- <sup>188.</sup> Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, "Will Brexit reverse UK's gains made in tackling modern slavery?," 18 March 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/will-brexitreverse-uks-gains-made-in-tackling-modern-slavery/.
- <sup>189.</sup> Her Majesty's Government (UK), "Modern Slavery Act 2015," 26 March 2015, https://www. legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2015/30/contents/enacted.
- <sup>190.</sup> United Nations General Assembly, "Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children," United Nations, New York, 15 November 2000.
- <sup>191.</sup> "Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking," National Crime Agency, last accessed 20 March 2022, https://nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/what-we-do/crime-threats/modern-slavery-and-human-trafficking.
- <sup>192.</sup> Her Majesty's Government (UK), "The Global Human Rights Sanctions Regulations 2020," 6 July 2020.
- <sup>193.</sup> This could include: "direct perpetrators, facilitators and inciters; persons who conceal evidence of violations; persons who knowingly provide financial and technical services or resources to direct perpetrators, or in any way that contributes to such violations; persons who profit (financially or otherwise) from such violations; and investigators or prosecutors who intentionally or recklessly fail in their duty to pursue the perpetrators." Alexandre Prezanti, "Sanctions: A new UK Tool Against Organized Crime?," Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 10 August 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/sanctions-uk-oc/.
- <sup>194.</sup> Human Rights First, *The UK Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime* (London: Human Rights First, 2020), https://www.humanrightsfirst.org/sites/default/files/UK%20Global%20Human%20 Rights%20Sanctions%20Primer.pdf.
- <sup>195.</sup> Global Human Rights Regime, Global Human Rights Sanctions: Information Note for NGOs and Civil Society (London: 6 July 2020), https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/global-humanrights-sanctions-information-note-for-non-government-organisations-and-others-interestedin-human-rights/global-human-rights-sanctions-information-note-for-ngos-and-civil-society.
- <sup>196.</sup> Human Rights First, *The UK Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime* (London, Human Rights First, 2020), https://www.humanrightsfirst.org/sites/default/files/UK%20Global%20Human%20 Rights%20Sanctions%20Primer.pdf.
- <sup>197.</sup> Alexandre Prezanti, "Sanctions: A new UK Tool Against Organized Crime?," Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 10 August 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/ sanctions-uk-oc/.
- <sup>198.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>199.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>200.</sup> The report also notes that of the individuals listed: "14 were high seniority, 38 were medium seniority and 20 were low seniority."
- <sup>201.</sup> This compared to 116 active US human rights designations under its parallel regime, according to the same report. Charlie Loudon and Celeste Kmiotek, "UK Global Human Rights Sanctions: Year One in Numbers," RUSI, 20 July 2021, https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/ publications/commentary/uk-global-human-rights-sanctions-year-one-numbers.
- <sup>202.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>203.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>204.</sup> Interview with author, February 2022.

- <sup>205.</sup> Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, *Global Human Rights Sanctions: Consideration of Designations* (London: UK Government, 2020), https://www.gov.uk/government/ publications/global-human-rights-sanctions-factors-in-designating-people-involved-in-humanrights-violations/global-human-rights-sanctions-consideration-of-targets.
- <sup>206.</sup> Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, *Global Human Rights Sanctions: Consideration of Designations* (London: UK Government, 2020), https://www.gov.uk/government/ publications/global-human-rights-sanctions-factors-in-designating-people-involved-in-human-rights-violations/global-human-rights-sanctions-consideration-of-targets.
- <sup>207.</sup> Alexandre Prezanti, "Sanctions: A new UK Tool Against Organized Crime?," Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 10 August 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/ sanctions-uk-oc/.
- <sup>208.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>209.</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>210.</sup> Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, *Measurement, Action, Freedom: An Independent Assessment of Government Progress towards Achieving UN Sustainable Development Goal 8.7* (Perth: Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, 2019), https://downloads.globalslaveryindex. org/ephemeral/walk-1643892971.free\_-1643892971.MAF\_190717\_FNL\_DIGITAL-P-1643892971. pdf.
- <sup>211.</sup> Alexandre Prezanti, "Sanctions: A new UK Tool Against Organized Crime?," Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 10 August 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/ sanctions-uk-oc/.
- <sup>212.</sup> Erica Moret and Fabrice, Pothier, "Sanctions After Brexit," *Survival, Global politics and strategy* 60, 2 (2018): 179-200.
- <sup>213.</sup> Among a raft of other changes, it resulted in the creation of a new sanctions unit the Sanctions Policy and Operations Coordination Division – in August 2018 in the Canadian foreign ministry, Global Affairs Canada (GAC).
- <sup>214.</sup> Government of Canada, "Current Sanctions Imposed by Canada," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/international\_relations-relations\_ internationales/sanctions/current-actuelles.aspx?lang=eng; Greg Kanargelidis et al., "A Primer on Canadian Sanctions Legislation," Blakes, 30 June 2020, https://www.blakes.com/insights/ bulletins/2020/a-primer-on-canadian-sanctions-legislation.
- <sup>215.</sup> Government of Canada, "United Nations Act," 7 March 2022, R.S.C., 1985, c. U-2.
- <sup>216.</sup> Government of Canada, "Special Economic Measures Act," 4 June 1992, S.C. 1992, c. 17.
- <sup>217.</sup> Government of Canada, "Justice for Victims of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act (Sergei Magnitsky Law)," 18 October 2017, S.C. 2017, c. 21.
- <sup>218.</sup> Government of Canada, "Freezing Assets of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act," 23 March 2011, S.C. 2011, c. 10.
- <sup>219.</sup> United States Government, "The Immigration and Nationality Act 2001," 30 July 2021, Section 35(1)(e),.
- <sup>220.</sup> Government of Canada, "Export and Import Permits Act," 23 March 2011 amended 1 April 2021, SC 1985, c E-19, s 3.

- <sup>221.</sup> Government of Canada, "Anti-Terrorism List: Currently Listed Entities," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/ntnl-scrt/cntr-trrrsm/lstd-ntts/crrnt-lstd-ntts-en.aspx.
- <sup>222.</sup> Government of Canada, "Types of Sanctions," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www. international.gc.ca/world-monde/international\_relations-relations\_internationales/sanctions/ types.aspx?lang=eng.
- <sup>223.</sup> "Global Sanctions Guide: Canada," Eversheds Sutherland, last accessed 24 March 2022, https:// sanctionsguide.eversheds-sutherland.com/countries/canada/.
- <sup>224.</sup> Clara Portela, "The Spread of Horizontal Sanctions," Centre for European Policy Studies, 7 March 2019, https://www.ceps.eu/the-spreadof-horizontal-sanctions; Erica Moret, Francesco Giumelli and Nilolay Bozhkov, "Space Exploration: Mapping the EU's Cyber Sanctions Regime," *Guardian of the Galaxy: EU Cyber Sanctions and Norms in Cyberspace* eds. Patryk Pawlak & Thomas Biersteker (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2019); Erica Moret and Clara Portela, *The EU's Chemical Weapons Sanctions Regime: Defending a Taboo under Attack* (Paris, European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2020), https://www.iss.europa.eu/ content/eu%E2%80%99s-chemical-weapons-sanctions-regime.
- <sup>225.</sup> Meredith Lilly, "Dr Meredith Lilly (Associate Professor, Norman Paterson School of International Affairs, Carleton University)," Presentation to the Canadian Foreign Affairs and International Development Committee, Ottawa, 26 October 2016, https://openparliament.ca/ committees/foreign-affairs/42-1/29/dr-meredith-lilly-1/only/.
- <sup>226.</sup> Andrea Charron and Paul Aseltine, *Calling a Spade a Spade: Canada's Use of Sanctions* (Calgary: Canadian Global Affairs Institute, 2016).
- <sup>227.</sup> Government of Canada, "Consolidated Canadian Autonomous Sanctions List," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/international\_relations-relations\_ internationales/sanctions/consolidated-consolide.aspx?lang=eng.
- <sup>228.</sup> Australian Government, National Action Plan to Combat Modern Slavery 2020-2025 (Canberra:," Commonwealth of Australian, 2020), https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/criminal-justice/files/ nap-combat-modern-slavery-2020-25.pdf.
- <sup>229.</sup> "Human Trafficking," Australian Federal Police, last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.afp. gov.au/what-we-do/crime-types/human-trafficking.
- <sup>230.</sup> According to the Australian Government, Australia is a: "destination country for people trafficked from Asia, particularly Thailand, Korea, the Philippines and Malaysia." See, "Human Trafficking," Australian Federal Police, last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.afp.gov.au/ what-we-do/crime-types/human-trafficking.
- <sup>231.</sup> Australian Government, "Autonomous Sanctions Amendment (Magnitsky-style and Other Thematic Sanctions) Act 2021," 8 December 2021, https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/news/ autonomous-sanctions-amendment-magnitsky-style-and-other-thematic-sanctionsregulations-2021.
- 232. Ibid.
- <sup>233.</sup> Pinsent Masons, "Australian Sanctions Regime Updated to Address Modern Slavery Challenges," Out-Law News, 15 December 2021, https://www.pinsentmasons.com/out-law/ news/australian-sanctions-regime-updated-to-address-modern-slavery-challenges.
- <sup>234.</sup> Australian Government, Autonomous Sanctions Amendment (Thematic Sanctions) Regulations 2021 (Canberra: DFAT, 2021), https://www.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/files/exposure-draftautonomous-sanctions-amendment-thematic-sanctions-regulations-2021.pdf.

- <sup>235.</sup> Australian Government, "Australia and Sanctions: Consolidated List," last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.dfat.gov.au/international-relations/security/sanctions/consolidated-list.
- <sup>236.</sup> Some limited exceptions include a recent study by the US Government: US Government Accountability Office, *Economic Sanctions: Agencies Assess Impacts on Targets, and Studies Suggest Several Factors Contribute to Sanctions' Effectiveness* (Washington DC: US Government Accountability Office, 2019), https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-20-145. Broader studies only tend to assess sanctions success against stated policy objectives (such as broader human rights concerns) rather than against indicators linked to modern slavery and human trafficking.
- <sup>237.</sup> "Goal 1: Compliance with Laws Against Modern Slaver and Human Trafficking," FAST Initiative, last accessed 24 March 2022, https://www.fastinitiative.org/the-blueprint/goal1/.
- <sup>238.</sup> See, for example, Hugh Griffiths and Matt Schroeder, *Covert Carriers: Evolving Methods and Techniques of North Korean Sanctions Evasion* (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2020), https://www.smallarmssurvey.org/highlight/new-saenk-briefing-paper-methods-and-techniques-north-korean-sanctions-evasion.
- <sup>239.</sup> Jason Bartlett and Megan Ophel, Sanctions by the Numbers: Transnational Crime and Drug Trafficking (Washington DC: Center for New American Studies, 2021), https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/sanctions-by-the-numbers-transnational-crime-and-drug-trafficking.
- <sup>240.</sup> Quoting Laure Brillaud, Senior Policy Officer at Transparency International EU, the report goes on to argue: "The omission of corruption in the EU's new sanctions regime risks sending the message that Europe is a safe haven for dirty money. So long as kleptocrats, money laundering networks, and their European enablers can continue to use the European market, they can damage the integrity of the European financial system." Lucinda Pearson, "New EU sanctions regime is an important achievement but leaves the door open to dirty money," Transparency International, 7 December 2020, https://transparency.eu/joint-statement-neweu-sanctions/.
- <sup>241.</sup> The only current way to ascertain the different ways they are used, and against which targets, is through an exhaustive search of online documents and databases, with risks of missing some details in light of the variety of terms that can be used to refer to modern slavery and human trafficking, as well as the fact that sanctions may be imposed against perpetrators without modern slavery and human trafficking being included as a specific reason for the listing.
- <sup>242.</sup> Zuzana Hudáková, Thomas Biersteker and Erica Moret, Sanctions Relaxation and Conflict Resolution: Lessons from Past Sanctions Regimes (Atlanta: Carter Center, 2021), https://www. cartercenter.org/resources/pdfs/peace/conflict\_resolution/sanctions-relaxation-10-2021.pdf.
- <sup>243.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament , 2021).
- <sup>244.</sup> At the UN level, there is a United Nations Security Council, "Resolution 2331, adopted by the Security Council at its 7847th meeting" United Nations, New York, 20 December 2016, S/ RES/2331.
- <sup>245.</sup> Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, *Measurement, Action, Freedom: An Independent Assessment of Government Progress towards Achieving UN Sustainable Development Goal 8.7* (Perth: Minderoo Foundation Walk Free Initiative, 2019): 10, https://downloads.globalslaveryindex.org/ephemeral/walk-1643892971.free\_-1643892971.MAF\_190717\_FNL\_DIGITAL-P-1643892971.pdf.

<sup>246.</sup> Ibid.

247. Ibid.

- <sup>248.</sup> Ben Vanpeperstraete, "Towards and EU Import Ban on Forced Labour and Modern Slavery," Discussion paper (Brussels: Greens/EFA Group in the European Parliament , 2021).
- <sup>249.</sup> Including in relation to awareness raising, training, information sharing, multi-stakeholder dialogues and public-private partnerships, as well as uptake of specialist financial technology tools.
- <sup>250.</sup> On AML/CFT regarding modern slavery and human trafficking, the FAST initiative argues: "[s]tronger compliance with AML/CFT rules will also come about through devoting more resources to financial investigations. Transaction analysis tools need to be developed to deal not just with forms of modern slavery in the developed world, such as cross-border sex trafficking, but also those that take place in the developing world, such as localized debt bondage and domestic servitude. The FAST Financial Investigations Tool, developed by the OSCE working with the Commission, compiles good practice from around the world and synthesizes it, helping financial sector actors get started." See, "Goal 1: Compliance with Laws Against Modern Slaver and Human Trafficking," FAST Initiative, https://www.fastinitiative.org/ the-blueprint/goal1/.
- <sup>251.</sup> Global Initiative, *Global Organized Crime Index* (Geneva: Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 2021), https://ocindex.net/assets/downloads/global-ocindex-report.pdf.
- <sup>252.</sup> "Sudan II EP 2," UN Sanctions App, Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 24 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com/cases/sudan-ii/episodes/ sudan2-ep-2.
- <sup>253.</sup> One such exception is a recent report which discusses unintended consequences and highlights the importance of evidence in mitigating these risks. Heather Marquette and Caryn Peiffer, Corruption Functionality Framework (Washington DC: Global Integrity, 2021), https:// ace.globalintegrity.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/GI-ACE-Research-Paper-Corruption-Framework.pdf.
- <sup>254.</sup> Patrick Wintour, "Former World Officials Call On US To Ease Iran Sanctions To Fight Covid-19," The Guardian, 6 April 202, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/06/former-worldofficials-call-on-us-to-ease-iran-sanctions-to-fight-covid-19; Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Bachelet Calls For Easing Of Sanctions to Enable Medical Systems to Fight COVID-19 and Limit Global Contagion," 24 March 2020, https://www.ohchr. org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25744&LangID=E; See also, webinar panel convened by the author of this report for the Graduate Institute's Global Health and Global Governance Centres, "When Borderless COVID-19 Hits Sanctioned Countries, What Gives," Virtual, 2 June 2020, https://graduateinstitute.ch/covid-webinar-sanctions.
- <sup>255.</sup> Grégoire Mallard, Jin Sun and Erica Moret, "Le Souci des Populations sous Sanctions: Un Défi pour la Gouvernance de la Santé Mondiale à l'ère du Coronavirus," *Savoir Agir* 2, 56 (2021): 21-27, https://www.cairn.info/revue-savoir-agir-2021-2-page-21.htm?contenu=resume.
- <sup>256.</sup> "UN Sanctions App," Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, last accessed 25 March 2022, https://unsanctionsapp.com.



Centre for Policy Research

cpr.unu.edu **@UNUCPR** 



fastinitiative.org @fincomslavery